THE SHIITE JIHAD IN SYRIA AND ITS REGIONAL EFFECTS

Phillip Smyth

This piece is dedicated to the memory of a true scholar, friend, and mensch, Barry Rubin. I would never have been able to complete such an undertaking without his confidence in me. POLICY FOCUS 138

THE SHIITE JIHAD IN SYRIA AND ITS REGIONAL EFFECTS

PHILLIP SMYTH



THE WASHINGTON INSTITUTE FOR NEAR EAST POLICY www.washingtoninstitute.org The opinions expressed in this Policy Focus are those of the author and not necessarily those of The Washington Institute, its Board of Trustees, or its Board of Advisors.

All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopy, recording, or any information storage and retrieval system, without permission in writing from the publisher.

© 2015 by The Washington Institute for Near East Policy

The Washington Institute for Near East Policy 1828 L Street NW, Suite 1050 Washington, DC 20036 www.washingtoninstitute.org

Design: 1000colors

Photo: Sayyeda Zainab mosque, Damascus (Ahmad al Husseini).

ONTENTS

ACRONYMS | IV

- 1 INTRODUCTION | 1
- 2 THE NARRATIVE OF JIHAD 3
- 3 CALL TO JIHAD: CLERICAL VIEWS OF THE SHIITE JIHAD IN SYRIA | 13
- 4 BUILDING AN ARMY FOR ZAINAB | 21
- 5 THE WEB OF MULTIPLYING SHIITE ISLAMIST MILITIAS IN SYRIA | 37
- 6 JOINING OF FRONTS: BLOWBACK IN IRAQ AND LEBANON | 48
- 7 POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS | 55
- 8 NOTES AND SOURCES | 58

ABOUT THE AUTHOR | 80

APPENDICES (ONLINE ONLY) -

- 1 Phases of Shiite Militia Development and Deployment IN Syria and Iraq | PDF
- 2 UNDERSTANDING THE ORGANIZATIONS DEPLOYED TO SYRIA | PDF
- 3 THE LAFA NETWORK OF ORGANIZATIONS | PDF
- 4 DIRECT IRANIAN PROXIES AND THEIR FRONT GROUPS IN SYRIA | PDF
- 5 IRAQ'S NEW IRANIAN-INFLUENCED/PROXY MILITIAS | PDF
- 6 WEAPONS AND EQUIPMENT TIED TO SHIITE MILITIAS | PDF
- 7 SHIITE MILITIA GEOGRAPHY | PDF, XLSX
- 8 INTERNET RECRUITMENT, PILGRIMAGE, AND FUNDRAISING | PDF, XLSX



| AAH | Asaib Ahl al-Haqq |
|--------|---|
| HHN | Harakat Hezbollah al-Nujaba |
| HTI | Harakat al-Talia al-Islamiyah |
| ISCI | Islamic Supreme Council of Iraq |
| ISIS | Islamic State of Iraq and al-Sham |
| KH-SDS | Kataib Hezbollah–Saraya al-Difa al-Shabi |
| KSS | Kataib Sayyid al-Shuhada |
| LAAG | Liwa Assad Allah al-Ghalib |
| LAFA | Liwa Abu Fadl al-Abbas |
| LAIY | Liwa Ammar ibn Yasir |
| LIH | Liwa al-Imam al-Hussein |
| NDF | National Defense Forces |
| PCMDSZ | Popular Committee for the Mobilization to Defend Sayyeda Zainab |
| QQAFA | Qaeda Quwet Abu Fadl al-Abbas |
| RRF | Rapid Reaction Forces |
| SSNP | Syrian Social Nationalist Party |

Introduction

1

THE SYRIAN CIVIL WAR, which began in earnest at the end of 2011, has become a regional and arguably a sectarian conflict.¹ Throughout 2012 and early 2013, claims that Syrian dictator Bashar al-Assad was "losing control" to primarily Sunni rebel forces were common in Western and Middle East media sources.² Reports streamed in showing that the Assad regime had lost control of border posts with Iraq and that the embattled leader may even have lost the support of its key ally Russia.³ By the spring of 2014, Syria and Iraq had essentially become a joined front, including thousands of combatants, millions of displaced persons and refugees, along with the involvement of multitudes of global actors. Yet at the time of this writing in late 2014, Assad has not only survived, but forces supportive of his rule have retaken and secured wide swaths of territory. How did such a feat occur?

Foreign fighters were central to both the rapid turnaround on the front and the Assad regime's continued survival. In line with the influx of anti-Assad foreign fighters into Iraq and Syria, much research and coverage has focused on Sunni jihadists—so much so that the term "foreign fighter" has become a virtual synonym for Sunni jihadist.⁴ Just as pivotal as the Sunni jihadists, however, if less frequently covered, are the thousands of Shiite jihadist fighters who have mobilized in opposition to their Sunni foes. These fighters have come primarily from Iraq and Lebanon, but also from other countries. Indeed, what may have appeared to be a disjointed or even organic flow of Shiite fighters into Syria, ostensibly to defend the country's Shiite holy sites, was actually a highly organized geostrategic and ideological effort by Iran to protect its ally in Damascus and project power within Syria, Iraq, and across the Middle East.

The aid these Shiite jihadist fighters have provided to the Assad regime represents just one of their accomplishments. Far more significant has been the underlying creation and development of new front groups, a trend that suggests Iran is continuing efforts to expand its regional network of Shiite militia-type organizations following the model established with Lebanese Hezbollah. The fighting has also allowed Tehran to spread the state's radical ideology more intensively, with the presence of Shiite militants of many nationalities fighting in Syria demonstrating Iran's power projection in Shiite communities worldwide.

This Shiite jihad engineered by Iran has not stopped in Syria. When the Islamic State of Iraq and al-Sham (ISIS) made its startling gains in Iraq earlier this year, many Shiite veterans of the war in Syria redeployed to Iraq. Fighting has also spilled over into Lebanon, with Hezbollah clashing against Sunni rebel and jihadist forces, including those of Jabhat al-Nusra and ISIS. In Iraq, many fighters have even traded in their fatigues for tailored suits, using their wartime experience in Syria to campaign for parliamentary positions.

The development of Shiite militias in Syria and Iraq has been complex, obscure, and hardly linear. The subject matter can therefore be more easily assessed through an emphasis on the main elements of the respective militias' development, along with their commanders and governing ideological narratives. This approach also reveals the interconnectedness of groups, fighters, and leadership networks, along with the means by which new groups are spawned, including their specific functions. Recruitment techniques, ranging from tents set up on Shiite pilgrimage routes to advanced Internet and social media methods, further help clarify the Shiite militias' role in the conflict, as do disagreements among Shiite clerics over the war and details on equipment and training.

Indeed, in a wider political sense, the real victor of the Syrian war and in Iraq has been Iran, a triumph for which the Islamic Republic has its militia forces to thank.

The Narrative of Jihad

2

SINCE THE SYRIAN UPRISING began in 2011, Shiite Islamist Iran and its proxies, namely Lebanese Hezbollah and a collection of Iraqi Shia Islamist militias backed by Iran, have not only offered their diplomatic and political support, but beginning in 2012 have supplied fighters to assist in bolstering the rule of Syria's Alawite leader, Bashar al-Assad. Other Shiite recruits have also joined the effort, regularly being routed through Iranian training camps and proxy groups. (See Appendices 2, 4, and 5 for more details on Shiite organizations deployed to Syria and Iraq.)

The traditional alliance between the Syrian regime and Iran's Shiite leadership offers the broadest explanation for the influx of Shiite fighters into Syria, but the actors have drawn on several other narratives rooted in sectarian rhetoric, radical ideology, and even nationalist themes. These narratives have invariably relied on the demonization of the other side, namely Sunni fighters, extremists and avowed moderates alike. The messaging campaign to tear down the opposition has helped justify Iran and its proxies' efforts to supporters, and helped draw support from other regional actors and groups.

In effect, the messaging strategy is fueling the growth of extremely sectarian outlooks among Shiites, an end, at least in the short term, desired by Iran. This push is seeking to revive Shiite support for the revolutionary ideology championed by Ayatollah Ruhollah Khomeini, the Islamic Republic's founder. Even as the war in Syria is a primary strategic concern, Tehran is using the conflict to promote its goal of becoming the predominant regional and global representative of Shiism.

At Your Service, O Zainab!

Since Iran and its proxies first announced their involvement in the Syria fight, the defense of the golden-domed Sayyeda Zainab shrine has been central to their narratives.⁵ Given its location in southern Damascus, with the international airport to its east, the shrine's strategic value cannot be overlooked, Fighting around the shrine has been sporadic, surging at times, and as early as August 2012, reports emerged of the kidnapping nearby of forty-eight Iranians.⁶ While Iran claimed those kidnapped were merely pilgrims, rebels said they were all members of Iran's Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps (IRGC).⁷

The site's prominence in the view of Shiite fighters is further evidenced by the shrill, mantra-like chant "Labayk ya Zainab!" (At your service, O Zainab!), sung regularly at funerals for Lebanese Hezbollah members and Iraqi Shiites killed in Syria.8 Propaganda songs produced by Iraqi Shiite organizations and Hezbollah have also featured the slogan.9 In fact, the early presence of Iraqi Shiite fighters in Syria was largely heralded by a music video containing combat footage and set to "Ya Zainab," a song by the Iraqi Shiite Islamist singer Ali Muwali, who is associated with Liwa al-Youm al-Mawud.¹⁰ Asaib Ahl al-Haqq (AAH), an Iraqi Shiite proxy of Iran that funnels fighters to Syria, employed the slogan in large lettering in a photo showing the organization's logo and one of its leaders.11 And on less militant Shiite social media sites, especially Facebook, "Labayk ya Zainab" has emerged in meme-type images of individuals around the world holding signs in support of Shiite militias fighting in Syria.¹² This campaign has promoted a broader acceptance of the narrative that Shiite militias fighting in Syria are there for religiously based defensive purposes.

The historical explanation for the primacy of the site, whose dome figures largely in martyrdom posters for Shiite fighters killed while fighting in Syria,¹³ can be traced to Zainab herself, the sister of Shiite Islam's martyred third imam, Hussein. For Twelver Shiites—the Shiite majority—Zainab has saintlike status.¹⁴ Following Hussein's defeat at the Battle of Karbala a battle that confirmed the split between Sunni and Shiite Islam—Zainab was taken to Damascus by Yazid, the Umayyad leader and Hussein's killer.¹⁵ Edith Szanto explains, "Zainab courageously confronted the Umayyad caliph in Damascus and spread the message of Husayn by conducting commemorative mourning gatherings at which pious Shiite listened to the story of Karbala, cried, and, at times, performed self-flagellation."¹⁶ According to Syed Akbar Haydar, "Zainab is its feminine face" of martyrdom,¹⁷ thus explaining the shrine's symbolic resonance today for Shiite Muslims.

In this narrative, the rebels are often likened to the evil Yazid. In some Shiite militia imagery, Zainab is shown giving her symbolic speech or pointing her finger at the Saudi king Abdullah, who supports the rebels and makes for a useful Yazid stand-in.¹⁸ The text "Z*ainab batat Karbala*" (Zainab has become Karbala) often accompanies the image.¹⁹

For Shiite Islamist actors in Syria, the defense of the shrine is referred to as the Sacred Defense (*al-Difa al-Muqaddas*),²⁰ a term previously used by Islamic Republic leaders to characterize the 1980–1988 war with Iraq.²¹ Indeed, Sayyeda Zainab has been a regional focal point for Iran's attempt to extend its religious and political influence among Shiites. Tehran has many holdings and has launched religious programs around the shrine. According to one source, some 202,000 Iranian tourists visited the shrine in 2003,²² and "scholarships are made available [by Iran] for study at Qum and Teheran" to the Shiites of Sayyeda Zainab.²³ Accordingly, these students were educated in the Iranian religious ideology as opposed to other forms of Shiite religious study. Iranians have also distributed religious literature and opened lending libraries in the area.²⁴ In 2006, the increased Iranian activity around the shrine was seen as demonstrating a stronger alliance between the Assad regime and Tehran.²⁵

Lebanese Hezbollah also has strong links to the shrine. According to Matthew Levitt and Aaron Zelin, "As early as the 1980s," the organization "used the site as a place to identify potential militant recruits. For Saudi Shi'a recruits in particular, the Sayyeda Zainab shrine served as a transfer hub and a cover for travel between Saudi Arabia and training camps in Lebanon or Iran."²⁶ Additionally, a number of Saudi Hezbollah members involved in the 1996 bombing at Khobar Towers were recruited at Sayyeda Zainab.²⁷

However important the site may be, Iran and the Shiite militias could not lean on it alone to explain their fight all across Syria. Thus, the justification for the Shiite jihad has been expanded by its agents to be a defense of *all* Shiite holy sites. Along these lines, in May 2013, Kataib Sayyid al-Shuhada (KSS), initially a shadowy Iran-backed organization based in Iraq, announced its main goal of defending all Shiite shrines worldwide,²⁸ even as its activity thus far suggests involvement in Syria and Iraq alone. The next month, the Iranian proxy Harakat Hezbollah al-Nujaba (HHN) announced the creation of Liwa Ammar ibn Yasir (LAIY), an Iraqi Shiite militia²⁹ whose name echoed a Raqqa, Syria, shrine to Ammar ibn Yassir that was destroyed by Sunni jihadist rebels.³⁰ Although, at first, LAIY stated its goal as defending Sayyeda Zainab alone, in late spring 2014 the group was redeployed within Iraq against Sunni rebels and the Islamic State of Iraq and al-Sham (ISIS). As for LAIY, it would employ the perhaps circular logic that by fighting in Aleppo in support of Assad, rather than in Damascus, where most Shiite militias are reportedly based,³¹ it was defending Sayyeda Zainab from future threats. Likewise, other Syrian Shiite fighters such as Qassem Fuad Khader, who was killed in the mountains north of Aleppo—nowhere near Sayyeda Zainab—have been appropriated in the service of the shrine narrative.³²

The reach of the Sayyeda Zainab narrative is exemplified by its ensnaring of even the fascistic, rabidly secular Syrian Social Nationalist Party (SSNP),³³ one of Syria and Lebanon's oldest parties. The SSNP's platform calls for parts of Egypt (Sinai), Turkey (Antakya and other southern regions), Kuwait, Iraq, Syria, Lebanon, Israel, the Palestinian territories, and Jordan to be folded into a "Greater Syria." In Lebanon, the party has acted as a direct proxy for the Assad government and has been a Hezbollah ally. In the Syrian war, it has contributed fighters to bolster Assad's rule, as exemplified by the funeral of party member Adham Najem, a Lebanese Shiite killed in combat. At Najem's funeral, the SSNP's symbols were ignored in favor of an emphasis on his defense of Sayyeda Zainab. Martyrdom posters pictured him against the shrine as a backdrop,³⁴ his casket was draped in a banner reading "Labayk ya Zainab," and his grave featured a similar banner.³⁵

The shrine-protection narrative resonates intimately in Middle East Shiite communities. Memories, for example, of the 2006 al-Qaeda destruction of the al-Askari shrine (a.k.a. the Golden Mosque) in Samarra, described as Shiite Islam's holiest, are still fresh in Iraqi as well as broader Shiite circles.³⁶ In Afghanistan and Pakistan, home to large and often repressed Shiite minorities, Sunni Islamists have launched numerous attacks against Shiite communities, shrines, and mosques.³⁷

When the Sayyeda Zainab shrine was attacked by rebels in July 2013, Iran's foreign minister called on international organizations, particularly "Islamic bodies," to condemn the strike.³⁸ Online Shiite press organs recorded Pakistani Shiite condemnations of the attack while noting that the shrine was "*protected* [my emphasis] by hundreds of Shiite militants from Iraq and the powerful Lebanese Hezbollah group."³⁹

As the Syrian civil war continues, the Sayyeda Zainab shrine remains the epicenter for Iran and its Iraqi and Lebanese proxies. Indeed, following major advances by ISIS and other Sunni groups in Iraq, the shrine-defense narrative has been revitalized and expanded. The original refrain of "*Lan tusba Zainab marratayn*" (Zainab will not be captive twice) was reintroduced to cover the Iraqi arena, and the defense of the al-Askari shrine became the rallying cry for Shiite jihadists in Iraq.⁴⁰

An Open Shift to Pan-Shiism

As the war has grown increasingly sectarian, the defense of the shrines has evolved into an appeal to pan-Shiism as a rationale for involvement. Hezbollah has been particularly active in promoting this theme, which initially appeared as a subtext in the Sayyeda Zainab reasoning. As early as February 2013, Hezbollah announced that a main reason it had sent forces into Syria was to protect a number of Shiite-inhabited border villages.⁴¹ The group thereby opened a new narrative for other actors backed by Iran.

In June, a leader of Egypt's Shiite community, Sheikh Hassan Shehata, and four others were lynched by a Salafi mob,⁴² offering the first non-Syrian incident for Iran and its proxies to use in promoting its pan-Shiite message. This event was generalized, including by Shiite media outlets, to demonstrate a larger campaign against Shiism.⁴³ Reports of Shehata's death coincided with others run in Iranian and Hezbollah media that focused on abuse of Shiite Muslims by Wahhabis or *takfiris*.⁴⁴ Images of Shehata were used in propaganda posters by Shiite militias operating in Syria, including LAIY.⁴⁵ The posters implied that Iran-backed Shiism, with its muscle and militancy, was ready to defend Shiites everywhere.⁴⁶

In line with this emphasis on Shiite unity, Hezbollah secretary-general Hassan Nasrallah took steps to reaffirm his group's Shiite composition, a particularly important move considering that the group's Khomeinist ideology is technically pan-Islamic.⁴⁷ On August 2, 2013, at a Jerusalem Day speech aimed simultaneously at reinforcing pan-Islamic unity toward destroying Israel,⁴⁸ Nasrallah implied that Sunni jihadist elements were not fighting against Israel:

Hizballah, the Islamic Shi'a party, will not abandon Palestine, al-Quds, and the holy sites of the nation. We were born and arisen on bearing the responsibility of defending Palestine and al-Quds. We—the Shiites—won't abandon this cause, never, ever. Describe us as rejectionists [*rawafidb*], describe us as terrorists, describe us as criminals, say whatever you want and keep killing us at every front, at the door of every mosque, we the Shiites of Ali bin Abi Talib will not abandon Palestine.⁴⁹

Pan-Shiite messaging has often entailed a less blunt, more nuanced, and at times duplicitous strategy inside Syria. When, for example, Lebanese Hezbollah claimed that its involvement was limited to protecting Lebanese-inhabited border villages, such claims often emphasized the Shiite orientation of inhabitants,⁵⁰ allowing the group to simultaneously market itself as a regional defender of Shiites.

In fall 2013, the major Shiite holiday of Ashura, which commemorates Hussein's 680 martyrdom at Yazid's hands, occasioned further invocations of the Shiite cause. In particular, Hezbollah and its fellow proxies adopted a new motif modeled on the Arabic word *hayhat* ("It is impossible"),⁵¹ which is tied to Shiite concepts related to Imam Hussein, oppression, and martyrdom and linked to the phrase *hayhat mina al-dhila* ("disgrace/humiliation is finished").⁵² This term had also been used by Hezbollah in propaganda regarding the Israeli occupation of southern Lebanon, including in the song "*Hayhat ya Mehtal*" (It Is Impossible [Dare Not], O Occupier).⁵³ Demonstrating the interlinked nature of Iran's proxies, the logo has been utilized by AAH, KSS, the Badr Organization, and Kataib Hezbollah.

Pan-Shiism was explored in other songs as well. In September 2013, Ali Delfi, a singer associated with AAH, released the song "Ashat al-Muqawama" (Long Live the Resistance).⁵⁴ The song featured the refrain "Ashat al-Muqawama, Shia al-Muqawama" (Long live the resistance, the Shiite resistance). The song's video showed Kataib Hezbollah and AAH attacks against U.S. targets during the Iraq war of a decade ago, Lebanese Hezbollah attacks against Israelis, and speeches by Nasrallah. The war in Syria was framed in this way: Muw al-Bashar ahna hamna al-Shia ("Bashar is not our concern, it is the Shiites"). Themes relating to shrine defense, the "Islamic resistance" factions started by Iran, and a distancing of the Syrian fight from realpolitik motivations thereby coalesced. Thus, the conflict was morphed into a romantic jihad addressing a varied existential threat.

Takfiris: A Perfect Enemy

Following Assad's lead, Iran and its proxies have since fall 2012 engaged in an extensive media campaign casting the Syrian rebels, whatever their actual beliefs, as *takfiris*, or Muslims who accuse *other* Muslims of apostasy.⁵⁵ In turn, when a *takfiri* accuses other Muslims of apostasy, this marks those "apostates" for death.⁵⁶ In Shiite usage, the term is often synonymous with the extremist Sunni Wahhabis, who have historically predominated in Saudi Arabia.⁵⁷

Through the early propagation of the inaccurate view that all Syria's rebels embrace radical Sunni ideology,⁵⁸ Iran and its Shiite proxies have effectively stirred visceral support among their coreligionists. The message especially struck those who feel oppressed in their various cultural and national contexts. The argument also fans fears that if Assad were to be deposed, *a takfiri* organization such as al-Qaeda or ISIS would take over Syria.⁵⁹ Ibrahim al-Amin, editor of the pro-Hezbollah *al-Akhbar* newspaper, reinforced such positions in an August 2012 column: "These days, the new *takfiris*—be they Islamic fundamentalists, liberal fundamentalists or leftist fundamentalists—resort to the same method. Do you support the Syrian regime? If the answer is 'yes,' you are sentenced to excommunication if not death."⁶⁰ Any rebel, according to this view, is prone to extremist violence and implicitly could be dealt with uniformly.

Iran and its proxies have also used the *takfiri* threat to persuade Levant minority groups to support their actions. Long fearful of being drowned in a "Sunni sea," particularly one rife with Sunni radicalism, Christians and other minorities have proved an easy target for such messaging.⁶¹ Like the Shiites, Christians in Iraq and later in Syria have suffered numerous attacks by al-Qaeda and other radical Sunni Islamist groups.⁶² This has led Iranian and Iran-backed media outlets to give particular emphasis to rebel attacks on Christians. The Hezbollah satellite television network, al-Manar, has published stories claiming Christians were forced at gunpoint to convert to Islam by *takfiri* rebels.⁶³ And the IRGC-linked Fars News Agency has claimed that *takfiri* rebels attacked Christian villages in Homs and killed Christian.⁶⁴

This messaging strategy has targeted not only Shiites and minority groups but also, to a lesser extent, more secular or doctrinally different Sunnis. Nasrallah showcased this line in his May 25, 2013, speech addressing Hezbollah involvement in Syria's battle of al-Qusayr: "This Takfiri mind has killed [many] more Sunnis than members of other Muslim sects...We are not evaluating the matter from a Sunni or Shiite perspective, but from a perspective joining all Muslims and Christians together because they are all threatened by this Takfiri project."⁶⁵

In this narrative, the West has often been implicated as an abettor of the *takfiris*. In one piece published by the Iranian state-run Press TV, fighters noted as "U.S.-backed rebels" were identified as beheading Christians in Syria.⁶⁶ These "Western mercenaries," hyperextreme though many were, were thus pitted against benevolent forces anchored by Assad, Iran, and their "resistance" proxies.⁶⁷ The grain of truth in such narratives—that is, the presence of al-Qaeda and other Salafists among the rebels—has helped give them credence. And when al-Qaeda-type groups have clashed with other rebel organizations, such as the Western-backed Free Syrian Army, the situation has been described by Iranian media organs as a power struggle between fractious *takfiri* organizations.⁶⁸

Any announcement of U.S. support for the "rebels"—even vetted organizations—could thus be recast by Iran and its proxies as direct backing for *takfiris*.⁶⁹ Qassem Soleimani, commander of the IRGC's Qods Force, even told Iran's Assembly of Experts, "America has tested various methods in toppling Bashar. Political pressure and *bringing in al-Qaeda* [emphasis added] are among those."⁷⁰

Of course, the painting of Western states, particularly the United States and Israel, as conspiratorial backers of extremist Sunni Islamist or other elements to "destroy Islamic unity" is not new. Following al-Qaeda's 2006 destruction of the al-Askari shrine, Iranian Supreme Leader Ayatollah Ali Khamenei claimed the bombing reflected a U.S. plot to split Sunnis and Shiites.⁷¹ Such rhetoric follows in the spirit of Khomeini's concept of *velayat-e faqib* (guardianship of the jurisprudent), under which the Supreme Leader sought ultimately to unite all Shiites and Sunnis. The continuing failure to achieve this goal has been attributed to a Western conspiracy to split the *umma*, or Muslim nation. According to Khomeini, "The imperialists and the tyrannical self-seeking rulers…have separated the various segments of the Islamic Ummah from each other and artificially created separate nations."⁷² Khomeini explored this point more deeply in his other political writings: "The Sunnis…are our brothers and equal with us and are opposed to the attempts at creating dissension that certain criminals, agents of America and Zionism, are currently engaged in."⁷³

Such reasoning has even been pursued by more moderate members of the Iranian political class, such as former president Mohammad Khatami, who stated, "We are faced with a criminal phenomenon which kills people in the name of Islam and...in the form of Takfiri Wahhabism...Wahhabism started with murder and crime from day one and is a brainchild of the British colonialism."⁷⁴ Ayatollah Khamenei has echoed these views: "An important issue...is what the enemy does to create discord between Shia and Sunni. [The West] is suppressing different groups of Shia Muslims in different parts of the world of Islam. The bases of the Islamic Republic are not confined to Shia Muslims. Many Sunni brothers defend the Islamic Republic much more vigorously than many Shia Muslims."⁷⁵

Thus, a violent Islamic element, the *takfiris*, whose ideology openly calls for the destruction of other Muslims sects, especially the Shiites, made for a perfect enemy. The notion of *takfiri* extremists, whom Iran and its proxies could brand as false Muslims, fit the Khomeinist paradigm of a Western-backed sector bent upon splitting the "Islamic nation." By Khomeinist logic, it would only be natural for the West to support such a foe.

In a February 2012 speech, Khamenei established the foundations for a grand Western-*takfiri* alliance in Syria, contending that Western powers and Israel were attempting to destroy "true Islam" through secular and extremist proxies:

Be suspicious of the kind of Islam that is favorable to Washington, London and Paris, be it laïcist and westernized or rigid and violent. Do not trust the kind of Islam that tolerates the Zionist regime but confronts Islamic denominations in a brutal way, the kind of Islam that extends a hand of peace and friendship to America and NATO but fans the flames of domestic sectarian and tribal conflicts, the kind of Islam that is cruel to believers and compassionate towards unbelievers.⁷⁶

Nasrallah rehashed this theme in an August 2013 speech following extensive Hezbollah combat engagements, including heavy fighting that May and June in al-Qusayr:

[The West and Israel] invented another name, "Shi'a expansionism" [to confuse and manipulate Muslims]. Please...Where is this Shi'a expansionism?...They invented the enemy and they have tried to convince many Islamic groups that Iran is the enemy, and their goal should be to confront the Shi'a danger. The Shi'a ideology, Shi'a expansionism, and Shi'a are a larger danger to the Ummah than Israel and the Zionist project. For many people, Israel is no longer a danger...[T]hey have made internal conflicts which are sectarian and this is dangerous...In countries like Syria, Lebanon, Iraq, or Bahrain they make it sectarian, but the differences are political...Hasn't the time come to realize that someone wants to destroy this region, its countries, its armies, and its people?...Until now we have not taken the time to point the finger [at those responsible for sectarianism]...everyone who sponsors the *tak-firi* groups throughout the Islamic world...[benefits and assists] Israel and America.⁷⁷

Hezbollah has made particular use of the Western-backed *takfiri* theme. During his May 2013 speech commemorating seven years since the group's 2006 war with Israel, Nasrallah blamed *takfiris* for a bomb attack in Beirut's Hezbollah stronghold of Dahiya.⁷⁸ During the speech, he upped the ante against Syria's rebels and declared, "If the battle with these *takfiri* terrorists requires that I and all Hezbollah should go to Syria, we will go for the sake of Syria and its people and for the sake of Lebanon and its people."⁷⁹ Following the attack, Hezbollah placed posters on the buildings surrounding the blast site reading "Made in the U.S.A."⁸⁰ Whatever the granularities of "moderate rebel" and jihadist infighting, as of late 2014, ISIS and Jabhat al-Nusra have come to dominate news coverage regarding Sunni rebels in Syria and Iraq. Their battlefield successes have effectively caused the Iranian and Assad messaging strategy to appear more like a self-fulfilling prophecy than an advanced operation to alter narratives about the rebels. That advanced messaging operation, encompassing Iran and its proxies, appears to have been masterfully executed.

3

Call to Jihad: Clerical Views of the Shiite Jihad in Syria

THE SHIITE JIHAD in Syria did not manifest itself in a theological or ideological vacuum. Historically, Shiite clerics are often the main figures pushing their coreligionists to fight in a jihad and legitimizing their martyrdom.⁸¹ For the conflict in Syria, the call to jihad traversed a direct ideological path, set forth by clerics following Iran's ideology of *velayat-e faqih*. Looking at the clerics who have encouraged the Shiite jihad in Syria is just as important as focusing on the actual groups involved in combat. If one trend is slightly clearer, it is that both the traditional clerics of Najaf, Iraq, and radicals like Muqtada al-Sadr (also of Iraq) did not fully support the campaign and that efforts to rally Shiite fighters to join the war were mainly driven by Iranbacked clerical circles.

Khamenei's Blessing, Sistani's Opposition

The Najaf-based Grand Ayatollah Ali al-Sistani, one of the world's most influential Shiite clerics, was initially mum on whether Shiite fighters particularly those originating in Iraq—should go to Syria. Even days before Hassan Nasrallah's May 2013 public announcement of Hezbollah's involvement in the Syrian war, Sistani continued to refuse to issue a fatwa supporting a Shiite jihad in Syria.⁸² It was later reported that senior Najafbased clerics around Sistani considered Shiites traveling to fight in Syria as "disobedient."⁸³

Despite Sistani's ambivalence, the Iranians have attempted to co-opt him, using his image and manipulating his statements to fit their position and build broader support for the Shiite jihad. Even as Sistani has never supported absolute *velayat-e faqib*,⁸⁴ Iran's leaders have unleashed a campaign aimed at presenting Sistani as a willing participant in the Shiite jihad and a backer of Ayatollah Khamenei. This messaging strategy has been used to draw both radical and more quietist Iraqi clerics and laypeople to the Iranian way of thinking.⁸⁵

In its effort, Iran has tapped clerics who attempted to convey a level of closeness to Sistani and who backed the Syrian jihad. One of these figures is Sheikh Jalal al-Din al-Saghir, the leader of Baghdad's important Buratha Mosque. Once described as a representative for Sistani, Saghir had headed the council for the Islamic Supreme Council of Iraq (ISCI; formerly known as the Supreme Council for the Islamic Revolution in Iraq, or SCIRI) and led the ISCI National Iraqi Alliance in parliament.⁸⁶ He had even openly stated that it would be a "huge mistake" to impose a Khomeinist form of government in Iraq.⁸⁷ However, Saghir's historical links with ISCI and its former military wing, the *velayat-e faqih*–backing Badr Organization, likely helped shape his opinions on the conflict in Syria.

Under the leadership of Ammar al-Hakim, ISCI partially turned away from Iran and instead backed Sistani, going so far as to drop "Islamic Revolution" from its name and distance itself from absolute *velayat-e faqih*.⁸⁸ This step reportedly led the ISCI's militia, the Badr Organization, to split off and form a new party, the Badr Organization.⁸⁹ Additionally, the ISCI has not publicly announced that it has sent any fighters to Syria. Despite these changes, Saghir maintained links to Badr and fully backed the Shiite jihad in Syria.

Since Iraqi dictator Saddam Hussein's fall, Saghir, whose mosque was bombed in 2006 by Sunni jihadists, has also espoused a more hostile public view of Sunnis than most of his ISCI compatriots.⁹⁰ In 2007, his mosque was raided by Iraqi government forces over accusations it was used as a base for Shiite death squads.⁹¹ Demonstrating his sights were focused on Syria as a potentially new sectarian battlefront, Saghir was quoted by Al-Arabiya in April 2011 saying, "We have to take into consideration that Iraq would be the most affected by instability in Syria."⁹²

By May 2013, Saghir had already taken to the pulpit and extolled Shiites fighting ostensibly to defend Sayyeda Zainab.⁹³ In January 2014, in another public demonstration of support, Saghir announced via his official web page that he had visited Shiite fighters wounded in Syria being treated in an Iranian hospital.⁹⁴ This was followed by posts from February intimating he was a recognized leader of a new militia group, Saraya al-Aqidah (a.k.a. Saraya Ansar al-Aqidah), which had reportedly been deployed to Syria and had links to the Badr Organization. One of the group's commanders, Muhammad Jaafar Shakr al-Musawi, had been a security official in Saghir's court.⁹⁵ During his public funeral, Musawi's coffin was draped in a Badr Organization flag. Musawi was named posthumously as a member of the Badr Organization Expeditionary Force, known as Quwet al-Shahid Muhammad Baqir Sadr. Following ISIS's summer 2014 advance in Iraq, Saraya al-Aqidah adopted a far more publicly pro-Iranian stance by uploading imagery supportive of AAH, the Badr Organization, Kataib Hezbollah, and other Shiite proxy groups.⁹⁶ By October 2014, Saghir was photographed with Qods Force commander Qassem Soleimani and in other photographs with groups of Badr Organization fighters.⁹⁷

Alongside the attempt to link Sistani with Saghir, statements released by Iranian proxies sought to intimate Grand Ayatollah Sistani's support for the Syria campaign. In an undated statement released in December 2013, the Popular Committee for the Mobilization to Defend Sayyeda Zainab (*Lijna al-Tabia al-Shabiyah an al-Sayyeda Zainab*, or PCMDSZ), an umbrella recruitment group with links to AAH, KSS, the Badr Organization, Kataib Hezbollah, and other Iranian proxy groups, issued an extended argument as to why the fight in Syria was not only a legitimate campaign but also backed by high-ranking religious authorities:

It is obvious that the goal of going to Syria is to defend the Shiites and the sect of Ahl al-Bait and Islamic shrines and the resistance because the *tak-firi* groups in Syria have been targeting our sect and our shrines in a clear and direct way. We also confirm that our goal is not just restricted to Syria but also extends to our presence in Iraq, especially in Najaf. And we are going to defend and fight assailants who are coming to fight us, just like the prophet came out of Medina to face the *mushrikin* [idolaters] when he was informed that they were heading to Medina to destroy Islam. Thus, this is a defensive war and defensive wars do not require permission from anyone...

Despite the issue not requiring anyone's permission, [the jihad in Syria] has been overseen by a legitimate ruler who is the *veli-e faqih* [lead religious and political authority managing affairs on earth as an imam, in this case referring directly to Iranian Supreme Leader Ayatollah Khamenei]...Based on this, there is no doubt about the legitimacy of the figures who are abid-ing by the [leadership of absolute] *velayat-e faqih*. There is a dispute that some are bringing up, which is that some religious figures are saying: "I do not see any interest in going [to war]." Regarding these statements, they do not harm the legitimacy of those who go to fight under the emblem of obligatory interest [duty to go to war]...and this is something *veli-e faqih* supports and is convinced about. Not seeing the interest [in going] and labeling going as illegitimate activity are two different matters. The higher

religious figures support the leadership of *veli-e faqih* and acknowledge [his] capability. [This is] why there is no doubt about the legitimacy of going to fight and fighting *takfiri* groups to defend the Shiites of Syria and Sayyeda Zainab and also to defend ourselves and our existence in Iraq, because the *takfiris* are targeting the existence of the sect and its followers.⁹⁸

Even though this statement, issued by an Iranian proxy organization, claimed a Shiite jihad in Syria was backed by Khamenei, no direct fatwa by the Supreme Leader has been made public. However, reports have emerged of religious orders, or obligations, called *taklif sharii* issued by the Supreme Leader and his subordinate clerics to groups like Hezbollah and other Iranian proxies in the region.⁹⁹ The failure to obey such an order is tantamount to disobeying the word of God.¹⁰⁰

Moreover, instead of a direct public fatwa from Khamenei, subordinate clerics were utilized to slowly encourage a move toward a religiously sanctioned jihad in Syria. Ayatollah Kadhim al-Husseini al-Haeri, a Tehran-based cleric with links to Iraq, and an ardent supporter of absolute *velayat e-faqih*, was the first from the Iranian camp to issue a public fatwa on the matter. His private endorsement was made in mid-2013, but a public fatwa was circulated on November 5, 2013. This fatwa was the first major public religious announcement specifically aimed at not only justifying jihad in Syria but also signaling that the war was viewed by Iran as a means to "defend" and propagate the absolute *velayat-e faqih* ideology. Foes of the jihad in Syria were cast as "infidels."¹⁰¹

The timing of Haeri's fatwa was also significant, coinciding with the full-scale launch of the so-called Ashura Hussein Offensive, which saw Shiite forces take large sections of Damascus and its environs. As the offensive's name suggests, the release occurred on the first day of Muharram, a holy month, which marks the start of Ashura. It was also announced before major operations in Aleppo and in Qalamoun.

For his part, Haeri had emerged from the Sadrist Movement and once had close relations with Muqtada al-Sadr, serving as his spiritual leader.¹⁰² Al-Sadr soon became the focus of another Iranian strategy to promote the jihad in Syria.

Tehran and the Discord among Sadrists

While Iran's clerics supporting *velayat-e faqib* were clear about their backing of a Shiite jihad, the positions presented by members of the Sadrist Movement were far more diverse and shadowy. In part, this might have owed to

direct Iranian moves to create further splits in the bloc, undermine the influence of al-Sadr, and engender a spread of the regime's own ideology within Sadrist ranks.

In a January 2014 interview with *al-Hayat*, al-Sadr himself proclaimed, "None of the parties to the conflict are ethical, neither the extremist opposition nor others....What is happening in Syria is an internal issue and no one is entitled to interfere."¹⁰³ However, according to some publications, claims emerged that fighters under al-Sadr's political leadership were heading to Syria.

As for al-Sadr's relationship with Iran, it has been a complicated matter resulting in both cooperation and open hostility. During the Iraq war, elements of al-Sadr's Mahdi Army were regularly used as Shiite proxy elements by Iran. Still, in 2004, Haeri cut his ties to al-Sadr and opposed his strategy in Iraq.¹⁰⁴ When Sadr went into self-imposed exile in Iran from 2008 to 2011, it was unclear whether he had patched up relations with Haeri or engaged any other Iranian clerics.¹⁰⁵ Later, in 2012, al-Sadr publicly rejected a Haeri fatwa stating that the Iraqi government should not be led by a secular official.¹⁰⁶

Al-Sadr's own history of direct military confrontation with Iranian proxy groups has been a bloody one. In August 2007, clashes between elements of his Mahdi Army and the Badr Organization in Karbala left fifty dead.¹⁰⁷ Reportedly, an assassination campaign involving AAH and the Mahdi Army continued into 2012.¹⁰⁸ Later, in May 2013, al-Sadr issued an ultimatum against Iraqi prime minister Nouri al-Maliki and by extension Maliki's AAH militia allies following their deployment within Iraqi cities after a series of bombings.¹⁰⁹ A political element likewise figured in al-Sadr's views of the Iran-led Shiite jihad. Since Tehran had generally thrown its support behind Maliki, al-Sadr, who stood in opposition to Maliki's State of Law Alliance, also stood on the other side of that coalition.

Along with violent conflict with AAH and Badr, al-Sadr publicly opposed other Iran-backed Iraqi militia proxies. In 2012, he was asked about Faylaq Waad al-Sadiq, a direct Iraqi Shiite proxy of Iran that backs *velayat-e faqih* and has sent fighters to Syria.¹¹⁰ He responded that he had never heard of the group but also that it represented "foreigners" and was "against... [his] beliefs.^{"111}

Iran and its proxies engineered a multifold strategy to counter al-Sadr's opposition. As with the development during the Iraq war of AAH, which emerged as a Sadrist Movement splinter, Iran went so far as to design groups marketed as "Sadrist" or under the direct control of al-Sadr. Through imagery

employed by these organizations, a number of their fighters were simultaneously also identified as being AAH members or supportive of Khamenei. Prominent examples include the Rapid Reaction Forces (RRF), certain fighters within the Badr Organization, and Liwa al-Imam al-Hussein (LIH).¹¹²

Although these groups have used imagery suggesting support for al-Sadr, Badr is a solid backer of absolute *velayat-e faqih*.¹¹³ Liwa Dhulfiqar's commander has stated to the Iranian press that he too is pro–absolute *velayat-e faqih*.¹¹⁴ LIH's spokesperson, in an interview with Iraq's Bas News, explained that members of the group formerly belonged to Jaish al-Mahdi and actually maintained links to AAH, not al-Sadr.¹¹⁵ RRF fighter Marwan al-Asadi has simultaneously worn the patches of Lebanese Hezbollah, the RRF, and other Sadrist splinter groups.¹¹⁶ AAH connections to the LAFA network groups also included fighters deployed to Liwa Dhulfiqar, such as Ammar Ammar al-Tamimi, who was photographed operating with the group in Syria and in separate photos wearing AAH uniforms.¹¹⁷ (See appendix 3 for a breakdown of the LAFA network of organizations.)

Fighters holding photos, posing with large billboards, or featuring Muqtada al-Sadr's face on martyrdom posters, all while claiming to be "Sadrists," were some of the original personnel present in Syria. In fact, a number of fighters have also attempted to demonstrate a connection to Liwa al-Youm al-Mawud (the Promised Day Brigades), the Iran-backed successor to al-Sadr's Mahdi Army. Yet al-Sadr still appears to be neither fully toeing the Iranian line by backing Iran's allies in Iraq nor otherwise exhibiting much support for the Shiite jihad in Syria.

A key figure from Muqtada's circle who maintained his own political organization within the Sadrist Movement was Sheikh Qasim al-Tai. In 2011, following al-Sadr's radical line, Tai even prohibited his followers from dealing with the U.S. embassy in Baghdad.¹¹⁸ Tai has also been a featured contributor to the Iranian-maintained YaZeinab.com, including writing an article on his support for *velayat-e faqib*.¹¹⁹

Relatedly, Saudi Arabia's *al-Sharq* newspaper claimed that Liwa Abu Fadl al-Abbas (LAFA), the predominantly Iraqi Shiite brigade operating in Syria, was given its blessing for existence by the Najaf-based Tai.¹²⁰ Footage was also released of a March 2013 visit by Tai to Syria.¹²¹ While there, he greeted and praised a number of Iraqi LAFA members, including RRF leader Ahmed Hajji Saadi. This was followed by an April announcement in which Tai claimed to represent the Sadrist Movement and endorsed sending forces from Iraq to Syria to protect the shrine. Leaders affiliated with al-Sadr contradicted Tai's announcement, claiming he did not represent the movement. $^{\rm 122}$

The connection to Tai gives an additional layer of explanation for the reports of so many "Sadrists" finding their way into Shiite Islamist militant organizations in Syria. The connection underlines the likelihood that these combatants, despite the imagery they have posted, have not been acting on al-Sadr's orders. Instead, the images were likely used deliberately either to suggest al-Sadr-controlled forces or to indicate less specific support for the Sadrist Movement.

The use of the Sadrist Movement's Sheikh Auws al-Khafaji further underscores Iran's willingness to work with Sadrist splinters, no matter their links to al-Sadr or their members' previous criticisms of Tehran. In 2004, Khafaji publicly criticized Iranian influence within Iraq.¹²³ He also commanded a leading position within Sadrist ranks and the Mahdi Army in clashes with U.S. forces during the Iraq war.¹²⁴ Despite his earlier comments, he was heavily employed by Tehran to draw support away from al-Sadr, confuse Iraqi Shiites about al-Sadr's true position over the conflict, and win recruits for the war in Syria. Al-Sadr had distanced himself from Khafaji a number of times since 2012, after the sheikh had engaged in his own political activities against al-Sadr's wishes.¹²⁵ In spring of 2014, the sheikh visited Damascus accompanied by RRF members sporting patches featuring al-Sadr's face.¹²⁶ Later, as the conflict in Iraq intensified, Khafaji established a Shiite militia named Qaeda Quwet Abu Fadl al-Abbas (QQAFA) with the help of AAH members and other Syria veterans.

The war in Syria has correspondingly facilitated Iran's continuing efforts to usurp the legacy of highly influential radical Shiite clerics, particularly Muqtada al-Sadr's late father, Grand Ayatollah Muhammad Sadiq al-Sadr, who was assassinated in 1999 by Saddam Hussein and whose image has been adopted by many newer Iraq-based Shiite proxies of Iran, including AAH.¹²⁷ Similarly, in Lebanon, the "vanished" Shiite cleric Musa al-Sadr often had a rocky relationship with Iranian revolutionaries such as Khomeini. Reportedly, al-Sadr also did not support absolute *velayat-e faqih*.¹²⁸ In fact, some have claimed Khomeinists actually killed al-Sadr.¹²⁹ Nevertheless, his image and legacy were later co-opted by Lebanese Hezbollah and Iran's Khomeinists.¹³⁰ Likewise was the image appropriated of Hezbollah "spiritual advisor" Grand Ayatollah Muhammad Hussein Fadlallah, who in his lifetime was critiqued by Iran for distancing himself from *velayat-e faqih* and later declaring himself a *marja taqlid* (source of emulation), a direct affront to Ayatollah Khamenei.¹³¹

Following Fadlallah's death, Hezbollah recast him as a lower-ranking religious leader completely in line with the group's leadership and, by extension, that of Iran.

Thus, Iran's campaign to promote its interests in the Syrian conflict continues in the tradition of identifying and co-opting seemingly "weak links," while boosting more supportive nearby figures in their stead.

Building an Army for Zainab

REPRESENTING THE MOST dynamic and among the most numerous contingents of Shiite foreign fighters, Iraqi units have helped create a bulwark for the Assad regime. Along with Hezbollah, Iraqi Shiite jihadists have formed the core Iranian proxy units sent to Syria.

Iraqi Shiite fighters have been organized into many, often overlapping groups, the first and best known belonging to what could be called the LAFA-Syria network. Militias emerging from this network have often assumed their own independent profiles. With leadership and recruitment apparatuses based in either Iraq or Syria—or at times both—these groups' efforts have focused on Syria, often ostensibly on the defense of Sayyeda Zainab.

Many of these militias, established initially by the Assad regime as Popular Committees, were later re-formed and trained by Iranian and Hezbollah forces, as happened with the creation of the National Defense Forces (NDF) from smaller regional pro-Assad militias.¹³² Regularly, advisors from Lebanese Hezbollah and Iran's IRGC were also attached to these units and allowed to influence the groups' military and ideological development. (See appendix 1 for a chart on phases of Shiite militia development.)

Understanding the LAFA-Syria Network and Its Commanders

The name LAFA has become synonymous with the Shiite jihad in Syria. Recognizing LAFA's successful "brand," many groups, including AAH, Hezbollah, and Saraya Talia al-Khurasani, have proclaimed their fighters' joint membership with the network.¹³³

Initially, LAFA was formed like most Popular Committees (*lijan al-shabiya*), using a core of Shiite fighters based around the Sayyeda Zainab shrine. Its inception likely dates to late summer or early fall 2012, when

4

Damascus was pushing to establish friendly sectarian militias.¹³⁴ Many of the LAFA commanders were reportedly Iraqi Shiite refugees who had previously fought in militias at home before becoming refugees.

The core figures who helped establish LAFA included the group's nominal leader, Abu Ajeeb, along with the now deceased Abu Hajjar (Fadhel Subhi) and Haidar al-Jabbouri (Abu Shahid), Ahmed Hajji Saadi, Abu Ali al-Darraji, Ahmed Karaya (Abu Hamza), Sheikh Abu Karrar al-Bahladi, and Abu Fatima al-Musawi. All helped develop LAFA as a viable military force, and some eventually went on to command other groups within the network.¹³⁵

With the possible exception of Abu Ajeeb, whom Syrian rebels lampooned as a Syrian Shiite vegetable salesman, all these leaders have Iraqi roots. Darraji, for example, claims to have been an Iraqi refugee who had been seeking asylum in the West.¹³⁶ While little is known about Musawi's history, his subsequent role as leader of Liwa Assad Allah al-Ghalib (LAAG) has demonstrated a close link, including through similarities in LAAG's logo, to AAH. One LAAG commander, Qasim Abdul Mamuri, is also reportedly an AAH member.¹³⁷ AAH connections to LAFA groups have likewise included fighters deployed to Liwa Dhulfiqar, such as Ammar Ammar al-Tamimi. Jabbouri, meanwhile, was first named a commander within LAFA and later, in mid-2013, listed as a deputy commander of Liwa Dhulfiqar; after the death of Abu Hajjar, who was then serving as Liwa's commander, Jabbouri assumed his position.

Karaya, who was killed in combat in late December 2012 and buried in early January 2013 in his home neighborhood of Sadr City, Iraq, had a history possibly pointing to early Iranian influence within LAFA. He exemplifies offshoot members of the Sadrist Movement who have acted in Syria and whose loyalty to al-Sadr himself is perhaps weaker than it is to Iraninfluenced splinters. Karaya, a highly regarded sniper and commanding officer during LAFA's initial stages of development, had reportedly been part of the Mahdi Army during the Iraq war and fought under Sheikh Azhar al-Dulaimi, a Sunni convert to Shiism and one of the most anti-U.S. militia leaders in Sadr City.¹³⁸

According to a leaked U.S. cable, Dulaimi had received training from Iran's IRGC and Lebanese Hezbollah and plotted to kidnap U.S. military personnel in 2006.¹³⁹ Dulaimi's actual fingerprints were later reportedly found at the scene of an infamous and highly sophisticated January 2007 raid on the Karbala Provincial Headquarters. During the attack, Iraqi Shiite militiamen dressed in fatigues and driving vehicles used by security contractors and U.S.

military personnel killed five American service members. In a raid on AAH leader Qais al-Khazali's Basra safe house, documents were found linking Dulaimi to the AAH network and showing he had been put in charge of the Karbala attack.¹⁴⁰

The connections to al-Sadr also exist with the late Abu Hajjar, whom Reuters identified as an "Iraqi defector" from the Mahdi Army.¹⁴¹ As such stories make clear, the Mahdi Army was a fount for many fighters in Syria. Additional examples were provided in an October 2012 Reuters report¹⁴² and a *New York Times* story shortly thereafter.¹⁴³

Recruitment: Shiite Militias Establish Themselves

Recruitment for Shiite protomilitias took various forms. Willing residents constituted an early source of fighters. Once LAFA was established in 2012, combatants were supplied and armed by a combination of Syrian government and possibly Iranian sources. The scale and sophistication of Iranian supplies and arms, via proxy networks in Iraq and Lebanon, grew later in 2013. (For more details on recruitment for Shiite militias, see appendix 8.)

Certain local Shiite militias reportedly received training from the IRGC and Hezbollah. The IRGC role was given credence after NBC News correspondent Richard Engel and four members of his news team were kidnapped for five days in late 2012 before escaping during a firefight at a checkpoint. According to Engel, his kidnappers were "openly expressing their Shiite faith" and were "trained by the Iranian Revolutionary Guard."¹⁴⁴

In fall of 2012, streams of combatants also flowed to Syria from Iraq. Initially, these fighters mainly followed two ideological trends. Nevertheless, it is important to note that many nonideological fighters were later recruited. In fact, they were the primary targets of most recruitment campaigns. The first trend, in any event, consisted of adherents of Ayatollah Khamenei and other clerics supporting absolute *velayat-e faqih*. These fighters often belonged to directly controlled Iranian proxy groups and were thus fully backed by the IRGC and answering to direct religious orders in the form of a *taklif sharii*. Fighters coming from Lebanon belonged overwhelmingly to Lebanese Hezbollah, although with limited participation by volunteers from the Amal Movement, whose members usually do not look to clerics toeing Iran's ideological line.¹⁴⁵ Iraqi proxies Kataib Hezbollah and AAH were also active, reporting their first losses in early 2013, although maintaining deniability required that the locations of their casualties go unreported or be kept deliberately vague.¹⁴⁶

Newer Iraqi Shiite proxies like KSS and HHN not only announced their presence in Syria but also asserted themselves via large funeral demonstrations for members in May and June 2013. Indeed, funerals were a main means to announce a group's involvement in Syria or to simultaneously announce its Syria activities and very existence. While reports surfaced that other Iranian proxy groups had sent fighters to Syria, some of these organizations remained mum on their involvement until summer 2013. The Badr Organization, following the deaths of two members in July 2013, admitted its involvement in Syria and its formation of a special force there.

The second trend consisted of Sadrists, most likely those belonging to splinter groups. The Sadrists present in Syria were not necessarily direct followers of Muqtada and often encompassed a group broadly subscribing to the tenets espoused by his murdered father, Muhammad Sadiq. Sadrists, who were active in the war with the United States, have been linked to Iran and its proxies, both during that earlier war and since. Indeed, Sadrist recruits for the Syrian war were politically mobilized, highly sectarian, with training experience ranging from basic to more advanced.

Viewed cynically, Iran and its proxies might have been seen to recruit Sadrists as both cannon fodder and to establish deniability for its efforts to bolster Assad. Considering Iran's tensions with Muqtada al-Sadr, fighters sent to Iran for training and equipment and then led, in part, by the IRGC and other advisors might also fuel future Sadrist splits, thereby building influence for Iran.

Whatever their idiosyncratic path, Sadrists have undoubtedly made a significant contribution to the Syrian Shiite jihad. The first trickle of foreign Shiite fighters to reach Syria emerged from this strain, and according to LAFA sources, the "first martyr to fall in Sayyeda Zainab" was Jaafar Adhab Farhud, who was killed on May 12, 2012, and buried in Diwaniyah, Iraq.¹⁴⁷ The placard above his tombstone, complete with images of Muqtada al-Sadr and his father, Muhammad Sadiq, says he was a "casualty of cowardly terrorists in Syria."¹⁴⁸

According to an October 2012 report, members of al-Sadr's senior leadership were deploying to Syria under the guise of pilgrimages to Sayyeda Zainab. One such individual affirmed, "When we went to Najaf, they told us it's a call for fighting in Syria against the Salafis."¹⁴⁹ It was around the same time that direct Iranian involvement in the war, through proxy forces, replaced the previous Shiite militia structure, whereby these militias were localized institutions with links to Syria's army and intelligence.¹⁵⁰ Some Sad-rist-related fighters neither fully shared Iran's ideology nor were members of its proxy organizations.

From the start of the recruitment effort in Iraq, potential fighters were first routed through Iran and then flown to Syria. In April 2013, following the return of the bodies of ten Shiite fighters killed in Syria, Iraqi officials noted the "missing link [on their passports] between when they left for Iran and when their bodies arrived in Iraq from Syria."¹⁵¹ Other younger recruits with the Badr Organization claimed they were trained in Iran over two-week periods.¹⁵²

Following the first two main ideologically based fighter deployments, in Iraq popular committees acting as subcommittees for other organizations emerged. They often advertised ties to a parent group and would take the lead in recruitment efforts. The most active and largest of these was the PCMDSZ, which was used to recruit fighters for various Iranian proxies. The PCMDSZ focused heavily on displaying posters praising the martyrdom of Shiite fighters around Shiite holy sites. In particular, routes traveled by pilgrims in Karbala and Najaf featured phone numbers to call for those interested in defending Shiite holy sites. Recruitment in Hezbollah, by contrast, did not involve subcommittees but rather more direct entreaties by members to potential recruits. All the same, similar techniques were used to those in Iraq. Posters in Dahiya advertised phone numbers potential fighters could call to defend Sayyeda Zainab.¹⁵³

Familial Links, Scouts, and Underage Fighters

Family connections and youth wings established by Iran's Lebanese and Iraqi Shiite proxies constituted core means of recruitment for the Syrian jihad. Some of the youths who fought were indeed very young, and during the recruitment peak period of November 2013 to January 2014, slain youth combatants were actively promoted in martyrdom posters and online.

Family connections are suggested by specific casualties. Hussein Ajeeb Jadha, the brother of LAFA's leader, Abu Ajeeb, died fighting in the winter of 2012. Hamza al-Darraji, the son of LAFA leader Abu Ali al-Darraji, had both legs amputated after being seriously wounded in combat. Both Darraji and his son eventually returned to Iraq, where the family's commitment to fighting Sunni jihadists was actively promoted as a symbol of strength and commitment.

Scout groups, meanwhile, including Hezbollah's Imam al-Mahdi Scouts (*Kishaf al-Imam al-Mahdi*), have attracted many young Shiites willing to engage in jihad. Again, martyrdom looms large. When, for example, Hezbollah member Hussein Ahmed Akhdar was buried in his home village of Zrarieh after dying in the war, his time as a Madhi Scouts leader was commemorated and promoted.¹⁵⁴ In one martyrdom poster, Akhdar is shown in his Mahdi Scouts uniform; in another, he is pictured together with a fellow martyr, Ali Nasser.¹⁵⁵ The poster reads "Shahid qaeda" ([Scout] leader martyrs).

Following Hezbollah's Imam al-Mahdi Scouts model, Kataib Hezbollah created its own Imam al-Hussein Scouts, which has worked closely with its Hezbollah counterpart and supplied fighters for Kataib Hezbollah operations. In December 2013, one of the scouts, Muhammad Baqr al-Bahadli, was killed fighting in Syria.¹⁵⁶ His experience as a scout leader was heavily utilized in messaging from Kataib Hezbollah's social media networks, which produced countless martyrdom posters and Internet posts demonstrating Bahadli's links to the Imam al-Hussein Scouts.¹⁵⁷

Hezbollah, with its deepening involvement in the war, has expanded its initial scouting operations from Lebanon into Syria. Announced in early 2013 and centered in the Sayyeda Zainab neighborhood, Hezbollah's scout group has established its own marching band and sports competitions.¹⁵⁸ During the Ashura of 2013, the Imam al-Mahdi Scouts in Syria (*Kishaf al-Imam al-Mahdi fi Suriya*) set up displays juxtaposing the "martyrdom" of Hezbollah and other Shiite militia fighters with that of Hussein ibn Ali during the Battle of Karbala. On July 28, 2014, Syria's Imam al-Mahdi Scouts claimed its first martyr, Yusuf Jawad Jawad, though it was not reported how he died.¹⁵⁹

Fighters under eighteen have been lauded for their involvement. The Badr Organization, for example, publicized the martyrdom of seventeen-year-old Murtada Qasim (al-Karbalai) (b. 1996) in official videos and social media posts. Another seventeen-year-old compatriot with whom Qasim was photographed, Ahmed Haidar Abdul Ali al-Waeli, was reportedly killed in January 2014.¹⁶⁰ And the RRF heavily promoted a picture online of a seventeen-yearold, who was later killed in fighting, next to an RRF commander.¹⁶¹ The presence of even younger fighters has been reported: local Syrian Shiite forces, including those with ties to Hezbollah, apparently lost a fighter on January 1, 2013; his gravestone cites his birth date as February 18, 1998.¹⁶² Such an occurrence may reflect the dwindling pool of Syria's Shiite fighters who are "of age" as the conflict claims more casualties.

Recruitment 2.0: Enlisting Fighters Online

For Shiite militias operating in Syria, the Internet, in tandem with widely publicized phone hotlines, has been critical in messaging and recruitment of fighters. Since the end of 2012, social media has become increasingly used for Shiite groups in Iraq, Lebanon, and Syria. Facebook pages for various fighting groups, in particular, have marked the first indications of their existence. Profiles have included combat engagements, "martyrdom" announcements, and photos of fighters, among other information, all the while growing into a fertile recruitment apparatus. Social media and Internet-based recruitment strategies, varying from one group to another, have been expanded to include fundraising and organized pilgrimage trips to the shrines these groups claim to defend. The success and rapid adoption of these techniques has spread with the expansion of Shiite military efforts elsewhere in the Middle East, especially Iraq.

In May 2013, ten days before Hezbollah secretary-general Nasrallah admitted his forces' involvement in Syria, the group's online recruitment efforts were already under way. The first of these efforts launched by Iran and its proxies was established directly in Iran. Facebook pages, profiles, and blogs featured the symbol of Lebanese Hezbollah combined with the dome of Sayyeda Zainab and the message "Zainab, we are all your Abbas." (See appendix 8.) Embedded within the image were a phone number and website (ValieAmr.com) for establishing contact between recruiters and potential fighters. Some of the blogs for pushing this recruitment program included two phone numbers, one for text messages and another for the direct line featured on the poster, along with links to the ValieAmr site.¹⁶³ At times, potential recruits would leave their contact information in these blogs' comment sections.¹⁶⁴ While ValieAmr and other Iranian volunteer sign-up pages were later taken offline, the posts and phone numbers remain online, even as these numbers too have been disconnected.

By May 11, 2013, the ValieAmr page had reported some 3,253 volunteer enlistees for action.¹⁶⁵ It is unknown how many of these volunteers were actually recruited or how many were subsequently trained and sent on to Syria. Open Iranian efforts via blogs and other websites to field more recruits lasted well into the fall of 2013. It was claimed that one website, Ghobe.ir, was started to "register volunteers" to meet at the "Syrian frontier."¹⁶⁶ The Ghobe website is still up, though its recruitment sections appear to be obscured. A wide range of Iranian proxies have followed this approach, especially through the technique of embedding phone numbers in uploaded photographs. Some groups, meanwhile, have simply posted contact information in text form on the pages they control.

While a combination of Facebook pages, blogs, and websites has been the norm for Iranian online recruitment networks, Facebook was the main recruitment venue used by Iran's Iraqi proxies. Recruitment notices were spread quickly through the social networking site, aided by the tactic of established networks announcing new militia groupings online. Facebook allowed for relatively high anonymity, and direct links to target audiences for announcements could be achieved at a low cost. If recruitment efforts were disrupted, they could be easily and immediately replicated.

Organizations involved in Internet recruitment for Syria have included AAH, HHN, KSS, the Badr Organization, Lebanese Hezbollah, and Irancontrolled elements operating under the LAFA moniker, with some of the groups beginning their online recruitment activities later than others.

Liwa Dhulfiqar used its associated social media networks for a different strategy, posting photographs with embedded contact information for "pilgrimages" to Sayyeda Zainab. These pilgrimages were often used for further propaganda to boost Shiite militias' successes on the ground. (See appendix 8.) The pilgrimages, sponsored by the IRGC and Sadrist-themed groups, have reportedly included the dispatch of new fighters to the Syrian battlefield and have possibly yielded new recruits.

Looking Closer at Facebook

As for the Facebook pages themselves, for some groups the main social media pages would feature recruitment materials. Many of these official and quasi-official Shiite militia and related pages became recognized and established due to popular and media attention. One could "like" the page, view available imagery, and even contact those managing the page. In two cases in September 2013, Facebook pages affiliated with LAFA and AAH were contacted through a private message, with the potential recruit then receiving advice on how to join the Syria fight.¹⁶⁷ Nevertheless, while ISIS's social media–based recruitment has been the topic of discussion and focus by Western intelligence and media, very little attention has been paid to these incredibly open and active recruitment techniques.

The Badr Organization was one of the first groups to recruit directly on its public Facebook pages. Initially, the group posted images of actual recruitment meeting areas established in Najaf and Karbala during Ashura and later Arbain, another Shiite festival, with the images showing posters with recruitment phone numbers easily viewable by anyone who clicked the uploaded images. By early 2014, Badr had improved its techniques by uploading publicly viewable and more professionally constructed images featuring recruitment numbers. Until summer 2014, the official Badr Organization's Quwet al-Shahid Muhammad Baqr al-Sadr Facebook page's main cover image was a recruitment poster featuring Ayatollah Muhammad Baqir al-Sadr, Ayatollah Khamenei, and a recruitment phone number to join forces "in the defense of Sayyeda Zainab."¹⁶⁸

The Badr Organization was also one of the first groups to upload recruitment videos to YouTube—beginning March 27–28, 2014 (see appendix 8) to be either linked to its Facebook networks or uploaded directly to related Facebook pages. Set to music celebrating Badr's ideology and mission to "defend Sayyeda Zainab," the videos included combat footage in Syria and, at the end, a Badr Organization Facebook page address and phone number. Some of the footage used in these videos was later repurposed for airing on the group's al-Ghadeer TV network.¹⁶⁹

Another video-based recruitment effort, albeit a less direct one, was launched by the RRF. Like Badr's videos, these clips—posted at varying intervals to Facebook and YouTube—featured martial music and combat footage showing RRF fighters and commanders in Syria. Some footage seemingly included the video creator's phone number, although contacting this number yielded only information about joining with "forces to defend Zainab."¹⁷⁰

Not all established groups used easily accessible Facebook pages or You-Tube videos for recruitment. At times, potential recruits would be forced to seek out harder-to-find Facebook profiles with uploaded images containing embedded phone numbers. Many of these profiles would use imagery demonstrating a direct link to Shiite militia organizations.¹⁷¹ KSS was one group to prefer this method. Beginning in summer 2013, the group began a sporadic campaign of posting photos of actual recruitment posters, with the posters generally including phone numbers, on KSS-related Facebook profiles. The picture would then be uploaded and circulated. Only in late July 2014 did KSS first post images specifically crafted for Internet distribution, with these images generally featuring phone numbers. (See appendix 8.) As with other KSS posts, such images could only be reached on a more-difficult-to-access Facebook profile. The recruitment of Afghan volunteers in particular entailed embedding images with phone numbers and posting them to Facebook. (See appendix 8.) Clearly showing the LAFA name and imagery, the numbers were all posted as recruitment links for that organization, despite the announcement via official Iranian media of a special Afghan division of fighters. While Afghan Shiites living within Iran appeared to be the target audience, the phone numbers provided to new recruits originated in Iraq and, when called, were answered in Persian- and Iraqi-accented Arabic.¹⁷² Nevertheless, these lines appeared to be part of a central recruiting phone bank for Shiite fighters catering to both Persian and Arabic speakers.

The PCMDSZ was initially active online during the period around Ashura in October–November 2013 and was most active during the Arbain period lasting from December 2013 to February 2014. The group's efforts included the posting of images with embedded phone numbers. These images ranged from professionally made posters, which were displayed prominently on the main streets of the Shiite holy cities of Najaf and Karbala, to scanned statements with embedded phone numbers. (See appendix 8.) In Karbala, signs were placed on Arbain routes used by pilgrims visiting Shiite holy sites.

One of the PCMDSZ's most widely circulated poster designs features the faces of slain Afghan Shiites attached to LAFA, AAH, HHN, Kataib Hezbollah, Liwa Dhulfiqar, and Lebanese Hezbollah, suggesting the group was actively recruiting for these organizations. On one Facebook page, a PCMDSZ phone number is claimed to connect potential recruits to AAH recruiters. (See appendix 8.)¹⁷³ Further demonstrating the overlap among Iranian proxy elements, the phone numbers posted and the group name were also heavily pushed by the Badr Organization. In Badr tents set up in Najaf and Karbala, the PCMDSZ's posters were regular features. KSS has also specifically created PCMDSZ posters with embedded phone numbers, which were circulated on Facebook and displayed physically in Iraqi Shiite areas.

PCMDSZ posters and phone numbers have found their way onto social media sites besides Facebook. The site deviantART, an "online art community for artists and art lovers to interact in a variety of ways," was also used,¹⁷⁴ with PCMDSZ uploading one of its recruitment posters in April 2014 with embedded phone numbers.

When compared to efforts organized by ISIS or other Sunni jihadist organizations, Iran's Shiite proxies have maintained a highly centralized structure with what appear to be timed Internet campaigns for recruitment and indoctrination. With ISIS advances in Iraq in late spring 2014, these strategies saw further development among Shiite militias.

Internet Recruitment for the Iraqi Front

In Iraq, Internet recruitment of Shiites to combat ISIS was used even before the crisis exploded onto the world stage. Starting in May 2014 and rising throughout June and July, as ISIS advances hit front pages, new and established militia groups alike quickly engaged in recruitment efforts utilizing techniques learned over the previous year. For the first time, LIH posted a recruitment poster with embedded phone numbers to its Facebook networks. Additionally, the Badr Organization, HHN's Liwa al-Hamad, Liwa Dhulfiqar, the RRF, and the Badr-linked Saraya al-Aqidah all issued embedded images with phone numbers during this period.

Newer Shiite militia groups with links to Iran, such as QQAFA, Fatiyan Aqidah, and Liwa Sadiqin, all embraced this recruitment strategy and heavily marketed themselves and their phone numbers on Facebook. (See appendix 8.) Saraya al-Aqidah went a step further than most groups by issuing uploaded images used for fundraising and recruitment that would connect a caller with the office of the group's leader, Sheikh Jalal al-Din al-Saghir.¹⁷⁵

Starting on April 22, 2014, after a *taklif sharii* was issued calling for the group's assembly, Kataib Hezbollah announced the creation of Saraya al-Difa al-Shabi (KH-SDS), a fighting force for combat in Iraq. At this time, notices with KH-SDS's new logo and a text-based phone number were posted on Kataib Hezbollah's social media networks. The group's creation came about six weeks before Iraqi prime minister Nouri al-Maliki called for volunteers to join in the fight against ISIS.¹⁷⁶

On May 22, 2014, Kataib Hezbollah officially announced the establishment of KH-SDS in a video clip that also claimed to detail how foreign intelligence agencies were backing Sunni insurgent and terrorist organizations in Iraq.¹⁷⁷ In early June, Kataib Hezbollah uploaded more images, mainly photos of recruitment numbers broadcast on television, and then reposted these images on Facebook and Google+.

Coinciding with these posts, on June 17, 2014, KH-SDS uploaded video clips previously shown on the group's al-Etejah TV network. These recordings gave a brief explanation for KH-SDS's founding and then presented phone numbers for Kataib Hezbollah branches in Shiite population centers from Baghdad to Basra. About a month later, al-Etejah aired clips of fundraising attempts for KH-SDS and the mujahedin, including routing numbers to send financial contributions. These clips were immediately recorded and redistributed on You-Tube and Facebook. (See appendix 8.)

The techniques used to roll out KH-SDS will likely serve as a near-term model for Iran's Shiite Islamist proxies. Through a mix of different and complementary media platforms, full saturation of sites like Facebook could easily be attained. The material promoted demonstrates that Shiite militias understand their audience, particularly younger potential supporters and recruits. These youth are fully integrated into the social media and Internetbased atmosphere, and groups such as Kataib Hezbollah have seen that they can be exploited using various media. These strategies all found their genesis in the recruitment efforts for Syria and, given their success, asymmetric advantages, and the Internet's wide reach, will likely continue to be used by Iran and its proxies.

Recruitment Phone Banks

The discussion so far has shown the ways in which embedded links on social media with phone numbers and email addresses have allowed Shiite militias to recruit members with relative ease. It bears noting, however, that the mere fact of numbers being posted does not mean they are active on discovery. In fact, three number sets posted by an Iraqi Shiite Iranian proxy were inactive less than twenty-four hours after being posted.¹⁷⁸

Calls to phone banks often included a brief discussion with the recruiter.¹⁷⁹ Out of twelve different recruitment numbers called in 2014, eleven recruiters would allow the potential recruit to give a brief statement of purpose for calling and would then ask questions. Most calls lasted from two to eight minutes, with an average of around three minutes. Callers from different locations (e.g., the United States and Europe) were never discouraged. Nevertheless, particular scrutiny was often paid to U.S.- and Europe-based callers. Recruiters were regularly vague and would offer few direct answers when asked details about recruitment, potential payments, or where a potential recruit would be trained.

For some numbers affiliated with recruitment lines established for LAFA, callers would first hear a Shiite religious song. Once the phone was picked up by the recruiter, a cryptic set of prayers would be recited.¹⁸⁰ When asked about recruitment and what training would entail, one recruiter claimed "personal expenses" would be covered but did not go into details.¹⁸¹ When asked if train-

PHONE BANK RECRUITMENT THEMES

Conversations between recruiters and potential Shiite militia members often covered the following:

- Questions about the caller's place of origin, including town, city, and ethnonational background.
- Mixed messages in response to questions about whether Sunnis were permitted to participate. In three of five calls made in which the caller claimed to be Sunni, he was told to offer prayers and was not asked further questions.
- Questions about the caller's wishes to defend Sayyeda Zainab.
- The question "How did you come across this particular phone number?"
- If a caller cited Facebook as the source, the recruiter asked for the exact page URL and time accessed. This was particularly the case for PCMDSZ and the Badr Organization. Recruiters also often asked how the caller found the Facebook page, and when and where the phone number was discovered.
- Further questions regarding the caller's faith, often to confirm he was Shiite. Questions were often asked at random during calls, including to name all the martyred Shiite Imam Hussein's sons or Imam Ali's children.
- When asked about the ideology of absolute velayat-e faqih and its role vis-àvis Shiite recruits, some of the recruiters (five of twelve) responded favorably. However, most reoriented the discussion to the "defense of the [Sayyeda Zainab] shrine" or the "defense of the Shiites."
- Potential Western recruits (from Germany, the United States, and Sweden) were not discouraged but were often heavily scrutinized. Some recruiters would explain they wanted "brothers" from the region but would accept the caller's "prayers for the mujahedin."
- Details on training, weapons systems, deployment times, and cash payments from recruits went unanswered.
- Written proof demonstrating the caller's positive qualities was not requested. Still, it was suggested during some calls that the caller arrive at a local office to confirm his identity.
- Often, while a particular group was publicly promoting certain phone numbers, those answering the calls would rarely refer to the group or answer questions about it.

ing would take place in Iran or Lebanon, the recruiter simply responded, "You will learn to defend the Lady [Zainab] and defeat [the] villainous force."¹⁸²

Calls to the provided phone numbers also helped offer an early confirmation that Iranian proxy groups had changed their regional focus. During a May 15, 2014, call, when a PCMDSZ recruiter was asked if it would be problematic for a Lebanese living in the West to join forces "defending Sayyeda Zainab," the recruiter responded, "We are looking for brothers here in Iraq." Asked to elaborate, the recruiter added, "*Takfiri* forces are trying to conquer Iraq and [there is a] need to defend sanctities there."¹⁸³ This claim was made a full month before ISIS initiated its main offensive that took Mosul. This shift was also evident in Internet-based recruitment and the redeployment back to Iraq of many Iraqi Shiite fighters who had gained prominence in Syria.

Iraqi SWAT Teams in Damascus?

Suspicions held, since the first images emerged of Iraqi Shiite fighters in Syria, that some might belong to the Iraqi Special Operations Forces (ISOF), SWAT teams, and other units. On this count, attention focused especially on AAH, the Badr Organization, Kataib Hezbollah, LAFA, LIH, and the RRF, which were seen as having close ties to Iraqi internal security and military forces. Whether these hints of affiliation reflected deliberate propaganda, perhaps to misdirect the groups' monitors away from deeper infiltrations, is unknown. Regardless, they were present in imagery and music released by Shiite militia groups populated by Iraqi personnel.¹⁸⁴

In particular, signifiers such as the distinctive face masks worn by many ISOF and SWAT team members appeared on Iraqi Shiite militiamen outside the Sayyeda Zainab shrine.¹⁸⁵ Velcro patches reading "SWAT" or "ISOF" were commonly affixed to Shiite militiamen and their camouflage uniforms.¹⁸⁶ Customized camouflage-painted rifles, weapons often associated with ISOF units, also appeared.¹⁸⁷ (More generally, see appendix 6 for a discussion of weapons tied to Shiite militias.)

On AAH social media pages, it was claimed that one of the group's fighters, Karrar Abed al-Amir Fatlawi Abu Assad (a.k.a. Karrar), who was reportedly killed in Syria in spring 2013, belonged to the Iraqi army's Muthanna Brigade,¹⁸⁸ a claim bolstered by photos of Karrar operating as part of or alongside the brigade and other Iraqi troops.¹⁸⁹ Reports indicate that the predominantly Shiite Muthanna Brigade has been heavily involved in sectarian attacks and, during the U.S. occupation of Iraq, almost came to blows with U.S. forces. In 2007, citing a Sunni leader affiliated with the *sabwa* movement, the *New York Times* claimed that the Muthanna Brigade was "infiltrated by Iranian-sympathizing militiamen who abuse Sunnis."¹⁹⁰ Since Karrar was one of the first AAH members declared killed in Syria, he may have been part of a core group of well-trained, experienced fighters initially deployed to establish themselves in the country. These fighters were presumably picked from official military units whose extensive training had included that from U.S. advisors during the Iraq war.

The extensive linkages between Maliki's State of Law Alliance and numerous Iraqi Shiite proxies of Iran that sent forces to Syria further suggest that these proxies may have fielded recruits from official Iraqi units. Maliki's increasing politicization and sectarianization of the Iraqi military and internal security branches provided further openings for Iran-backed groups that filtered into the Iraqi defense establishment.¹⁹¹

Alongside AAH, the Badr Organization is another group well represented within the Iraqi security forces, with significant numbers positioned in key units within ISF and Iraqi military units. According to the *Guardian*, "After the Pentagon lifted a ban on Shia militias joining the security forces, the special police commando (SPC) membership was increasingly drawn from violent Shia groups such as the Badr brigades."¹⁹² Even during the U.S. occupation of Iraq, the Badr Organization had thoroughly infiltrated other specialized commando units, particularly those affiliated with the Ministry of Interior.¹⁹³

The RRF in Syria also has links to the Iraqi security establishment, with its name and raison d'etre essentially echoing the Iraqi military's and ISF's own "emergency response units" (ERUs), which are manned by Muqtada al-Sadr supporters and particularly fighters loyal to the Badr Organization.¹⁹⁴ Reinforcing this development, martyrdom posters for the Badr Organization's Qassem Jamil al-Salami and Hassan Hadi al-Maryani, both killed in Iraq, show the former in an ERU uniform and the latter in SWAT/ISOF fatigues.¹⁹⁵

Elsewhere in Syria, individuals involved in LAFA-related groups have regularly paraded symbols linked to the Iraqi military. Abu Ajeeb, the group's commander, was pictured wearing ISOF patches.¹⁹⁶ Indeed, a connection between Abu Ajeeb and Iraq's special forces would, if nothing else, dispel rebel narratives claiming he was a "vegetable seller from the northwestern governorate of Idlib."¹⁹⁷ Abu Ali al-Darraji, another LAFA-affiliated commander, also sported special forces patches. Nevertheless, as noted in an earlier section, he was reportedly an Iraqi refugee applying for asylum while exiled in Syria, making his special forces membership unlikely. Others in the LAFA network to feature Iraqi military gear—in this case, from the army included Abu Dhima al-Amr, an LIH commander.¹⁹⁸ Abu Fatima al-Musawi, a LAFA cofounder and now leader of the AAH-inspired LAAG, was pictured with ISOF epaulettes.¹⁹⁹

Beyond the possibilities already implied, a number of potential explanations may be offered for these groups' promotion of ties and overlap with official Iraqi government armed units:

- a means to demonstrate official Iraqi government support for Shiite militia operations in Syria.
- a tactic to overstate the presence of Iran's proxies, groups possibly affiliated with Muqtada al-Sadr, and the influence of other Sadrist Movement splinters within official Iraqi military organs.
- a direct result of the use of actual units that simultaneously served within the Iraqi security forces.
- a signal to Sunni foes within Iraq and Syria that government-backed Shiite forces could deploy regionally and had superior training and equipment.
- a method to show potential recruits that they would be fighting alongside well-trained units with goals and historically proven track records.

Whatever the reasons, the very strong possibility exists that elements from Iraqi government forces were utilized from the start of open engagements by Iranian proxies and other Shiite organizations in Syria.

The Web of Multiplying Shiite Islamist Militias in Syria

WHILE THE FLURRY of direct Iranian proxies often appear to be independent organizations, they all follow the ideology and religious guidance of Ayatollah Khamenei and the military lead of Iran's IRGC and particularly its Qods Force. Important to note in this context is that Iran also shares links to numerous other Shiite militias, including those not adhering to absolute *velayat-e faqih*. As for the direct proxies, they seem to recruit from the same types of fighters and repeat the same narratives.

Iran's Interconnected Proxies

A trend in the development of Iranian proxies is the creation of seemingly new groups characterized by unified ideology and loyal, proven personnel. These groups typically emerge either from reported "splits" from an existing group or a commander's changed affiliation. What appears to be atomization within the ranks is instead more reminiscent of cell replication, with new groups simply expanding the size and influence of a broader IRGC-created network and model. This might be construed as a strategy to confuse outside observers as well as demonstrate broader acceptance for Iran's absolute *velayat-e faqih* ideology. In many ways, the approach follows that pioneered by Hezbollah, although Hezbollah fighters serve more as advisors to spinoff groups rather than leaders or members. Nearly all the Iranian proxy groups encompassed in this discussion can be explained as fitting a broader *muqawama al-Islamiyah* (Islamic resistance) brand, and they use this term to describe themselves. Along with projecting the same messages, these groups cooperate openly and participate in many of the same operations.

As for these newer groups' leaders and core members, many were culled from established entities created by Iran, namely the Badr Organization, which was originally the military arm for ISCI's predecessor, the Supreme Council for the Islamic Revolution in Iraq. For many years, the Badr Organization had served as a main IRGC conduit for manufacturing proxies in Iraq.

According to Brian Fishman, "Before 2003, the Badr Corps [as the Badr Organization was previously known] served as Iran's most important action arm inside Iraq, and was considered an official component of the IRGC-QF," with a number of the group's members heavily involved in weapons transfers to Iraq for use against U.S. and coalition forces.²⁰⁰ Only in spring 2014, as the Badr Organization's efforts within Syria became more transparent, did the group announce on its al-Ghadeer TV network and official social media that it had attacked U.S. forces in Iraq. These attacks were used as propaganda to recruit fighters for Syria.

The Badr Organization's influence on Iraqi Shiite organizations is demonstrated in the exploitation of battlefield deaths such as that of Ali Hamza al-Darraji (Sadiqi), a KSS member who was reportedly killed on August 20, 2013. As it happens, Darraji was no volunteer recruit but rather the son of a prominent martyr, Abu Maytham al-Darraji, a Badr Brigades member whose martyrdom was celebrated in 2012 by the Badr Organization and commemorated in events marking Badr's thirty-fifth year.²⁰¹ For the son, whose martyrdom was "claimed" by both KSS and the Badr Organization, both online and real-world commemorations are still being created. Similarly, Ali Sami al-Zubaydi (a.k.a. Abu Mujahid al-Sadiqi) was an early Syria martyr buried under the KSS banner but jointly claimed by the Badr Organization.²⁰² In summer 2014, Zubaydi's legacy and martyrdom were rebranded to inspire conscription in the new Badr-linked group Harakat al-Abdel.²⁰³ Badr ties can also be found with HTI and its Saraya Talia al-Khurasani. One of the fallen fighters claimed by the group, Shabir Hassan al-Zwain al-Zabahawi, sported the insignias of the Badr Organization's Quwet al-Shahid Muhammad Baqir Sadr.²⁰⁴ Additionally, Abu Mahdi al-Muhandis, a resident of Baghdad's Green Zone who advised former Iraqi prime minister Maliki as well as IRGC commander Qassem Soleimani, helped found Kataib Hezbollah, and masterminded the 1983 attack on the U.S. embassy in Kuwait, himself arose from the Badr Brigades.²⁰⁵

Within the proxy Kataib Hezbollah, a split was likely manufactured to give plausible deniability to a new, highly sectarian group, Jaish al-Mukhtar (Army of the Mukhtar a.k.a. Iraqi Hezbollah),²⁰⁶ which is active in Iraq and reportedly sent forces to Syria. Jaish al-Mukhtar operates under the leadership of former Badr Organization member and Kataib Hezbollah leader Wathiq al-Battat,²⁰⁷ who himself claimed involvement with al-Sadr's Mahdi Army during the Iraq war.²⁰⁸ The group's admission to following Khamenei's leadership and absolute *velayat-e faqib* strongly suggests continued links to Iran.

AAH, too, was instrumental in creating spinoffs for the Syria fight. Akram Kaabi, an AAH founder and leader, was responsible for launching and leading HHN. Initially, claims suggested that Kaabi had formed another group, the Haidar al-Karrar Brigade, over a dispute with LAFA leaders over fighting in areas outside Sayyeda Zainab.²⁰⁹ However, this appears to have been a cover story given that HHN has reported regularly sending fighters under its own banner to Aleppo since June 2013. Additionally, HHN still deploys forces in the vicinity of Sayyeda Zainab, namely Liwa al-Imam al-Hassan al-Mujtaba. Groups associated with Liwa Dhulfiqar, which itself split from LAFA but maintains a close relationship with the network, fought in areas throughout southern Syria. Adding further levels of absurdity to the initial claim regarding HHN's formation, LAFA, Liwa Dhulfiqar, the RRF, AAH's Liwa Kafil Zainab, and the Badr Organization, among others, have all reportedly been active outside the Damascus area. If anything, HHN was yet another Iranian proxy front group used to expand Tehran's influence and recruit more fighters for Syria.

While Iran's proxies provided most organizational deployments to Syria, elements from the Sadrist Movement were also called upon to supply fighters. In the case of Liwa Dhulfiqar, the group's commanders would intimate they had connections to the more elite, Iranian-trained and equipped Liwa al-Youm al-Mawud. Abu Ithnan al-Budairi, one of Liwa Dhulfiqar's operational commanders, was photographed in front of a poster belonging to the group. He would affirm his links to the organization and post pictures with his family members in front of Liwa al-Youm al-Mawud posters.²¹⁰

Another source for Iran's expanding Iraqi proxy network has been splinters associated with the Mahdi Army. These Sadrist Movement fragments helped establish AAH as well as LAFA, LIH, Liwa Dhulfiqar, and possibly the RRF. Despite imagery and claims projecting loyalty to al-Sadr, as discussed earlier, many of these groups have simultaneously claimed adherence to absolute *velayat-e faqib*, implying a break from al-Sadr's tenets.

Exotic Foreign Fighters

Shiite fighters from outside the usual recruitment zones of Iraq and Lebanon have helped push the idea of a truly global pan-Shiite jihad in Syria. In the United States and Canada, cases were observed of Hezbollah finding fighters and commanders for its Syria campaign. In March 2014, a Lebanese-American Shiite living in Michigan was arrested by the FBI and accused of attempting to join Hezbollah and then fight in Syria.²¹¹ Hassan Laqis, a key logistical organizer for Hezbollah and its Syria campaign, was assassinated by unknown assailants in December 2013.²¹² Laqis had been a leader in Hezbollah's Canadian procurement network. Fawzi Muhammad Ayoub, another high-ranking Hezbollah member with dual Canadian-Lebanese citizenship and also on the FBI's Most Wanted Terrorists list, was killed fighting in Syria in May 2014.²¹³

Reports of Shiite fighters from other Arab countries—particularly in the Gulf—joining the many militant groups remain relatively rare. In May 2013, reports emerged of the death of a Saudi Shiite fighter, Ahmed Adnan al-Qaraoush. Pro-Saudi sources claimed Qaraoush was killed fighting in Homs and was a member of Hezbollah al-Hejaz, a Saudi Hezbollah affiliate.²¹⁴ Nevertheless, the lack of reported deaths and recruitment of Gulf Shiites could reflect Iran and its proxies' struggle to recruit within predominantly Sunni states that are adversarial toward Tehran.

Other claims, made primarily by Syrian rebels and their supporters, indicate that Yemeni fighters associated with the Fiver Shiite Houthis—and associated with Ansar Allah—had also been deployed to Syria. In other reports, Pakistani Shiite fighters were deployed.²¹⁵ However, little evidence suggests the actual activity of Yemeni and Pakistani fighters in Syria. No martyrdom announcements have been made, and the organizations to which these fighters may have belonged have not issued any statements regarding their presence in Syria.

On social media pages supportive of the IRGC and LAFA, the latter's commander, Abu Ajeeb, was photographed and filmed with "Somali holy warriors."²¹⁶

Notwithstanding these cases, Afghan Shiite jihadists have provided the largest supply of non-Arab foreign fighters. As early as October 2012, elements associated with the opposition Free Syrian Army claimed to have captured an Afghan Shiite fighter named Mortada Hussein. He was later interrogated by the rebels on a short YouTube video clip. The presence of other such fighters became a more regular and public subject beginning in spring 2013, around when Hezbollah announced it had deployed forces to Syria. Subsequently, opposition and regime social media circulated unconfirmed images of uniformed Afghans posing together and holding weapons. In many cases, their faces—which tended to be ethnically distinct—were

clearly shown, and the fighters were described as "martyrs." Yet these fallen Afghans were never named. In July 2013, however, a martyrdom poster named Safer Muhammad as one of the Afghans who had been killed. The gold-framed poster featured the flags of Hezbollah, the Syrian regime, and Afghanistan.²¹⁷

ORIGINS OF IRAN'S AFGHAN LEGIONS. The Afghan Shiites fighting in Syria have three main origins. First is the contingent already residing in Syria before the war, a number of whom lived near the Sayyeda Zainab shrine. According to researcher Ahmad Shuja, some two thousand Afghan Shiites, mainly belonging to the Persian-speaking Hazara ethnic group, took up residence in Syria before hostilities broke out. As with Hazara refugees in other countries, many had fled Afghanistan after suffering regularly at the hands of the Taliban. Yet when the war started, many were once again reportedly targeted for attacks based on their sectarian identity, quickly becoming internally displaced persons.²¹⁸ Some of them joined the fighting; for example, Ali Salehi, a Hazara reportedly residing in Syria, was killed during hostilities in the Damascus area.

Fighters from this refugee population appear to have followed an organizational model similar to LAFA, whose original core consisted of Iraqi Shiite refugees from the Sayyeda Zainab area who assembled in a popular-committee format; their avowed justification for fighting was to defend the Shiite shrine. Iran-backed recruits and trained fighters from established organizations such as AAH, Kataib Hezbollah, and Lebanese Hezbollah later helped expand the brigade and build its combat abilities.

A second contingent of Afghan Shiite fighters hails from Iran; according to Iran-government-backed newspapers and Afghan Shiite sources, they are the largest such contingent. Many of these recruits were originally refugees in Iran, which is home to around half a million Hazaras; a 2010 Stimson Center report noted that a third of these refugees "have spent more than half their life in Iran."²¹⁹ Public funerals held in the Islamic Republic in November–December 2013 indicate that Afghan Shiite fighters came from cities throughout the country, including Isfahan, Mashhad, Tehran, and Qom.²²⁰ One young martyr, Reza Ismail, had attended Iran's University of Mashhad, and a photo reportedly taken in Syria showed him holding an M4-type carbine.²²¹ Apparently, he had been beheaded by Sunni jihadist rebels.

A third and more debatable source of Afghan Shiite fighters is refugee populations in countries other than Iran and Syria. In April 2013, officials in Afghanistan announced that they would look into reports of Afghan nationals fighting for Assad. And in May 2014, Kabul called on Tehran to not recruit its nationals to fight in Syria. If direct Iranian recruitment were proven, Kabul threatened it would file a complaint with the Office of the UN High Commissioner for Refugees. Yet real evidence of direct recruitment in Afghanistan has yet to surface.

In a discrete case, an unnamed fighter pictured holding a PKM machine gun was claimed to be an Afghan Shiite refugee who had been granted asylum in Australia before joining the war in Syria. But this claim, too, has not yet been proven.²²²

AFGHAN SHIITE SPECIAL GROUPS. Initially, Afghan Shiite combatants were present in the network of brigades associated with LAFA. When some of these fighters were killed in action, they were specifically named as LAFA members; photos have also shown Afghan Shiites wearing the group's insignia on their combat fatigues.²²³

These and other links to the most well-known Shiite brigades are a continuing reality, but the November–December 2013 funerals in Iran indicated that the nature of Afghan Shiite involvement in the war had shifted. The ten fighters mourned at those funerals were declared to be members of a new militant organization called Liwa Fatemiyoun. Although this brigade has since claimed to recruit more than just Afghan Shiites, materials released by its supporters emphasize the targeting of that particular constituency.²²⁴

Both Liwa Fatemiyoun and Tehran have also denied direct Iranian government involvement in the group's activities, but such claims are absurd. Not only have the group's recruitment efforts been executed in Iran, but funeral processions for fallen members have regularly included uniformed IRGC soldiers as well as posters featuring the logo of Iran's official Foundation of Martyrs and Veterans Affairs.²²⁵

Despite forming their own group, Afghan Shiite militants continue to coordinate and regularly fight side by side with other pro-regime Shiite groups. For example, photos released on social media sites belonging to Liwa Fatemiyoun showed one Afghan fighter with two militants from AAH. Also pictured with an Afghan militant by the name of Abu Ali were KSS's leader and one of the group's heavily promoted martyrs.²²⁶ Similarly, an Iranian newspaper report claimed last month that Afghan Shiite fighters had a presence in AAH and other Shiite militias such as Liwa Dhulfiqar.²²⁷ This presence has allowed such fighters to take part in major engagements throughout Syria, reportedly including April clashes in the Damascus area.

The development of special groups for Afghan Shiite fighters did not end with Liwa Fatemiyoun, which is now apparently incorporated with another relatively low-profile group called Hezbollah Afghanistan. Material put out by the two groups has been similar, with both claiming the same members and martyrs. While Hezbollah Afghanistan has not yet made official headlines, it has developed its own symbols and expanded its presence in the cloistered ranks of IRGC-associated online social networks.

Tehran's Asian and African Pivots

The Afghan Hazara Shiite community was a logical target for Iranian recruitment in Syria's war. Tehran has a track record of exploiting Shiite populations that it can directly influence due to its geostrategic, religious, and historical position. Given the long-term population of Afghans in Iran, Tehran may view the war as an opportunity to extend its influence over disparate Shiite elements and push its leadership agenda. Furthermore, the presence of ethnically diverse fighters can be used to demonstrate wide Shiite support for the Iran-organized armed defense of Assad, with the presumed goal of legitimizing Tehran's approach.

As noted in other reports, it is also clear that the IRGC and its proxies are taking casualties in Syria and require replacements. Afghan Shiites, many of whom had formative experiences with harsh sectarian wars in Afghanistan, are perfect candidates to fight Sunni rebels in Syria, though their actual battlefield effectiveness remains to be determined. At the very least, their growing presence is likely providing a much-needed respite for Iranian forces and their proxies.

Iran might reap other residual benefits from training, equipping, and seasoning these units. As the United States begins its broader pullout from Afghanistan, Tehran could decide to reorient its new network of Afghan proxies eastward, with the goal of asserting broader influence among Afghanistan's often fractious Shiite communities.

Iran's link with Afghan Shiite communities also demonstrates a shift eastward toward the Indian subcontinent's millions of Shiites. This shift reflects another potential spot for future recruits and another area for Tehran's push for new influences abroad. In June 2014, Javed Hussein, a Pakistani Shiite foreign fighter, was reportedly killed in Samarra, Iraq, and his funeral held in Qom, Iran.²²⁸ Reportedly, upward of 30,000 Shiites in India signed up to join the jihad in Iraq.²²⁹ These potential fighters claimed to operate under the leadership of Maulana Kalb-e-Jawad (a.k.a. Maulana Syed Kalbe Jawad Naqvi) of the major Anjuman-e-Haideri organization.²³⁰ Jawad is another ardent supporter of absolute *velayat-e faqib* with deep ties to Iran.²³¹ Additionally, in mid-September 2014 via Facebook and Twitter pages written in Urdu and Arabic, HHN initiated a recruitment program targeting Pakistani Shiites to fight in Iraq. (See appendix 8.)

Alongside claims of Somali participation have been announcements of fighters originating from other African states. The exploitation and promotion of African Shiite fighters represents another foreign policy push by Iran. Muhammad Suleiman al-Kuwni, known as the Shiites' "first African martyr" in the Syrian war, reportedly died in July 2013 and hailed from Côte d'Ivoire, where almost half a million Shiites live.²³² Indeed, West Africa has seen an expanding Shiite population and Iranian influence since Iran's 1979 Islamic Revolution. The growth of the Shiite community and, with it, Iranian sway has resulted in the creation of the Islamic Movement in Nigeria.²³³

Zones of Deployment

Within Syria, Shiite militias have been involved in a number of major engagements, as generally verified by comparisons of Shiite claims against those of the rebels. In particular, evidence makes clear that while Shiite militias were able to deploy to a wide variety of geographic zones, their victories around Damascus in particular were hard-won, and often short-lived owing to subsequent flare-ups against rebel forces.

By reviewing social media posts by different Shiite militia organizations, a partial map of the zone of conflict can be compiled. Data on battles and troop movements was collected starting in September 2013 and ending in June 2014.

The first major operation undertaken by Shiite forces, mainly Lebanese Hezbollah, involved the takeover in late spring 2013 of the rebel-controlled town of al-Qusayr, near Homs. Buildup toward this battle had been under way since March, fighting intensified by May, and Hezbollah claimed victory on June 5.

While al-Qusayr dominated the headlines, another major deployment was taking shape in Shiite villages near the city of Aleppo. In late May, Harakat Hezbollah al-Nujaba's LAIY had claimed via social media posts that it was active in Aleppo and the Shiite towns of Nubl and Zahra.²³⁴ In general, social media posts and Arabic-language media have located activity from LAIY, as

well as the Shiite militia Liwa al-Hamad, in the Aleppo area, a trend that has continued throughout 2014, as detailed in the spreadsheet "Shiite Militia Geography." (See appendix 7.) In April 2014, the group engaged in heavy fighting against rebel forces near the Aleppo Artillery School. The Syrian Observatory for Human Rights called the area's clashes "the fiercest since the fighting began in Aleppo."²³⁵ The Badr Organization has also been located operating around Aleppo.

By fall 2013, offensives in areas surrounding the Sayyeda Zainab shrine depended on using Shiite militias to counter rebel advances and later launch offensives against the rebels. From October 13 to November 5, groups such as the RRF, Liwa Dhulfiqar, Saraya Talia al-Khurasani, and others all engaged in fighting in Husseiniyah, a few miles south of the shrine. (See appendix 7.)

Al-Sbeneh, an urban area to the west of the shrine, was subjected to numerous rounds of conflict. Liwa Dhulfiqar claimed to be operating in the area on October 5, and in the first week of November, when posts about the fighting were most frequent, mentions also included KSS. Into 2014, fighting included engagements reported by the Badr Organization in February and other Shiite militias on March 10, 2014. (See appendix 7.)

From late 2013 through August 2014, heavy fighting overtook East Ghouta, which encompasses routes connecting Damascus and Damascus International Airport. Areas affected included Beit Sahem, Babbila, Jaramana, and particularly al-Mleha. In Beit Sahem, the RRF, LAFA, LIH, and the Badr Organization all saw action. At the start of 2014, Lebanese Hezbollah was reportedly engaged in Babbila. From January to April 2014, KSS, the RRF, and HHN's Liwa al-Imam al-Hassan al-Mujtaba were located in Jaramana. (See appendix 7.) Al-Mleha was an area of almost continuous conflict and saw reports of the broadest cross-section of Shiite fighters, including all the main LAFA subgroupings: LAAG, LIH, Liwa Dhulfiqar, and the RRF. These groups continued reporting their activities in al-Mleha until June–July 2014.²³⁶ Primarily in April–May 2014, Iran's more open proxies also fought in the area, particularly the Badr Organization, KSS, AAH, Afghan Shiite fighters, and Hezbollah. Only in mid-August 2014 did pro-Assad forces, with "help from [Hezbollah]," finally take the restive town of al-Mleha.²³⁷

Starting in September, Liwa Dhulfiqar was placed in the middle of a number of larger-scale operations, deployed with larger Shiite militias in both offensive and defensive operations. By November 2013, Liwa Dhulfiqar announced operations in the northern section of Damascus known as Barzeh. These battles appeared to have the strategic goal of securing the northern reaches of Damascus near the vital M5 Damascus–Aleppo highway. Following combat in Barzeh, on December 13, 2013, the group moved into towns to the north, notably Adra, which also abuts the M5 highway. These operations coincided with Hezbollah and other Iraqi Shiite militia movements in the more rural and mountainous area to the north known as Qalamoun, where LAFA was also reportedly involved in the battles. LAFA's operations commander, Ali Diab al-Rihal, was reportedly killed fighting in Yabroud, a town in Qalamoun where a major battle involved Iraqi Shiites and Hezbollah elements.²³⁸

The Qalamoun campaign demonstrated the highly cooperative, if not interlinked, nature of the many Shiite militia organizations operating in Syria. In addition to Liwa Dhulfiqar's movements, LAFA, AAH, and Afghan fighters were all reportedly present in the area along with Lebanese Hezbollah. Many of these deployments were announced from February to early March 2014.

Zainab Reprise and Syria's "Hezbollahzation"

The "defense of Sayyeda Zainab" theme has been embraced by foreign and domestic Shiite fighters, including those with Lebanese Hezbollah. Indeed, for Syrian Twelver Shiites, who make up just 2 to 4 percent of the country's population, Hezbollah is playing an outsize role when it comes to security, ideology, and the future at large. The group also wields remarkable influence over other Shiite groups operating within the country. And it has been aided militarily by Iran, which has helped rebuild, retrain, and at times construct from scratch elements that would later become Syria's NDF, along with Syrian Alawite groups.

The Hezbollah stance is especially pronounced when one looks at Nubl and Zahra, two Shiite towns surrounded by pro-rebel forces since 2012. In defending these towns, Hezbollah has not only showed its ability to reinforce security but has also altered the conflict narrative²³⁹ from the Assad line emphasizing a secular "fight against terrorists" to an extension of the "defense of Sayyeda Zainab." This Zainab narrative has been promoted regardless of local conditions and narratives, and was notable in the SSNP example provided earlier.

This narrative shift was quite prominent in Busra al-Sham, a town best known for its Roman ruins and also home to a minority Shiite population. In 2009, Khalid Sindawi noted that the area "had an indigenous Shiite population for a century, but their Shiites have professed to be Sunnis."²⁴⁰ Nevertheless, with pressures from the war and the presence of Hezbollah personnel, the area's Shiites have increasingly adopted sectarian identities. Reportedly, Hezbollah even lost a commander named Abu Jaafar who was leading local forces.²⁴¹ Within Busra al-Sham, Hezbollah branding of local fighters has been enacted through Hezbollah-themed martyrdom posters, Hezbollah insignias on uniforms, and local embrace of the Sayyeda Zainab narrative.²⁴²

Hezbollah-led cells have sprouted up all over Syria, led by Hezbollah commanders, populated by some Hezbollah fighters, and mainly staffed by Shiite and Alawite Syrians. One function of these groups has been to provide security backup for other Shiite entities. The Hezbollah-coordinated Jaish al-Imam al-Mahdi al-Muqawama al-Watani al-Aqaidiya fi Suriya (Army of Imam al-Mahdi, the National Ideological Resistance in Syria), for example, has not only incorporated Hezbollah symbols and a public loyalty to Hassan Nasrallah but also combined Khamenei, Khomeini, and Bashar and Hafiz al-Assad into a grand framework of Syrian and Iranian "resistance."²⁴³ According to pages associated with this new force, it has drawn members primarily from Tarsus, the hometown of one of its leaders, Sayyed Hashem Muhammad Ali, a Shiite. The group has been active in Aleppo.

While Hezbollah actively aided in the creation of new Shiite sectarian entities, the group also helped build non-Shiite militias. In March 2014, images surfaced of two Armenian-American thugs turned pro-Assad militiamen wearing Hezbollah fatigues and posing with purported Hezbollah aides.²⁴⁴ In August, Hezbollah encouraged Christians to form popular committees in Syria and Lebanon based on the "Islamic resistance" model. There was claimed to be a "high level of coordination between these committees... and Hezbollah's military apparatus."²⁴⁵

Overall, the spread of so-called "resistance" model groups, even without an absolute loyalty to Iran's Supreme Leader, represents a major strategic victory for Tehran and its proxies. Moreover, the experience and skill offered by Hezbollah fighters allows for the creation of new relationships in affected communities throughout Syria.

Joining of Fronts: Blowback in Iraq and Lebanon

SHIITE MILITIA ACTIVITIES in Syria were not without their costs in foreign fighters' home countries, particularly Lebanon and Iraq, where Shiite elements were targeted. In Lebanon, the first strike in a campaign against Hezbollah and Iranian interests occurred following the battle of al-Qusayr, with Sunni jihadists hitting Bir al-Abed in Dahiya, wounding about fifty.²⁴⁶

Following further fighting between Hezbollah and Syrian rebel elements in August, Nasrallah made a rare public appearance on Jerusalem Day, the anti-Israel event created by Ayatollah Khomeini. In the speech, he ridiculed Sunni Arab regimes for acting more strongly against Iran than they did against Israel. Nasrallah added, staking out his sectarian position, "Allow me at this time to speak as a Shia...We, the Shia of Ali ibn Abi Talib of the world, will never abandon Palestine or the Palestinian people."²⁴⁷

Thirteen days later, Sunni jihadists retaliated with a bomb targeting the al-Ruwais section of Dahiya near the Sayyid al-Shuhada complex, often used by Nasrallah for speeches.²⁴⁸ Twenty-one people were killed and another 250 reportedly injured.²⁴⁹ The Brigades of Aisha, a reference to Muhammad's second wife, who is generally held in low regard by Shiites, claimed responsibility for the attack.²⁵⁰ In November 2013, a double suicide bombing struck the Iranian embassy, located in the Jinah area of southern Beirut, with a similar toll: twenty-three killed and around 150 wounded.²⁵¹

In June 2014, ISIS struck at the Lebanese state, which the group has cast as an extension of Hezbollah. At the Duroy Hotel in Beirut, a suicide bomber wounded three members of Lebanese General Security as they attempted to apprehend an ISIS cell in the city.²⁵² In its statement taking credit for the attack, ISIS said, "We tell the Party of Satan [a derogatory reference to Hezbollah, the "Party of God"] and its agent, the Lebanese army, that this is the first rain and we tell you that there are hundreds of people seeking suicide, who love the blood of rejectionists [used pejoratively to refer to Shiites]."²⁵³ In Iraq, attacks specifically targeting Iran's proxies that had sent forces to Syria occurred less frequently, but were no less deadly. The more targeted bombings coincided roughly with an anti-Shiite campaign launched by Sunni jihadists throughout Iraq. On the same day as the al-Ruwais explosion in Lebanon, two car bombs were detonated near the headquarters of al-Ahad news, a station serving as AAH's version of Hezbollah's al-Manar.²⁵⁴ Simultaneously, another four bombs were set off in Shiite-populated areas of Baghdad. The most deadly attack directly targeting an Iranian proxy occurred on April 25, 2014, during a large AAH rally in Baghdad, with more than thirty killed.²⁵⁵

From Front Lines to Ballot Box

Shiite fighters in the Syrian war have not limited their activities to the battlefront. Returning to Iraq, many exchanged their fatigues for jackets and slacks and ran for positions in parliament. These figures demonstrated a close link to former Iraqi prime minister Maliki, with many of Iran's Shiite proxies that had sent forces to Syria also belonging to Maliki's State of Law Alliance (SLA). During the May 2014 elections for seats in Iraq's parliamentary body known as the Council of Representatives, veterans of the Syrian conflict and their parties continued to use their wartime activities to win votes.

For example, when Abu Mousa al-Amiri, an AAH commander in Syria, ran on AAH's ticket, his service in Syria was actively showcased in posters and online venues.²⁵⁶ Amiri's leadership position within AAH was further demonstrated in other photos taken during a summer 2013 visit by an AAH clerical leader and cofounder, Muhammad al-Tabatabai, to Syria. Amiri closely accompanied the leader during the trip. Other candidates fielded by AAH similarly emphasized the group's positioning of forces in Syria and the "defense of the shrines" narrative in election posters and Internet posts.

Despite these groups' overt role as Shiite proxies of Iran, Maliki actively courted them and rolled many into his own electoral alliance. According to an August 2, 2013, statement from HTI, the parent party for Saraya Talia al-Khurasani, the group would be part of the SLA and its secretary-general, Ali al-Yasiri, who served as a field commander in Syria, would run in the May 2014 elections. The Badr Organization, too, maintained extensive links with the SLA, winning twenty-two seats in the May 2014 elections. Additionally, throughout 2013, the group's leader, Hadi al-Ameri, was Iraq's minister of transportation.

Most prominent among the many Shiite militia veterans to serve in Syria and then run for parliament on Maliki's slate was Falah Hasan Jassim al-Harishawi (a.k.a. Mustafa al-Khazali), the purported secretary-general of KSS. Seeking to represent Basra, Harishawi underlined his main motivation for running as being the result of a *taklif sharii*, as outlined in a flyer and online materials.²⁵⁷ During the campaign, Harishawi trumpeted his service in Syria and the necessity of a "sacred defense" against *takfiris*.²⁵⁸ In television appearances and printed materials, he showcased his wartime experience and injuries, including his loss of an eye "in front of Sayyeda Zainab."²⁵⁹ Even his late campaign manager, Ali Falah al-Maliki (a.k.a. Abu Mujahid), was a Syrian war veteran.²⁶⁰ Yet Maliki was a relatively shadowy figure. Appearing in few online photos since 2013, his position within KSS was never officially confirmed nor discussed until after Harishawi's announcement that he would run for office. Nevertheless, the relationship between the two in Syria was treated prominently. Thus, Harishawi's candidacy and campaign doubled as a venue from which to legitimize the jihad in Syria and the broader Iranian moves to push their Islamic resistance narratives and groups.

Only after Maliki's death in Iraq on August 12, 2014, was the extent of his historical involvement in Iranian proxy operations released on his official Facebook "martyrdom" page. In one post, it was asserted that he had also fought in the marsh campaigns against Iraqi dictator Saddam Hussein and "resisted [U.S. and coalition] occupation forces" when they were in Iraq.²⁶¹

While stories of Maliki and his peers reflect the multiple purposes served by Shiite Syrian jihadists, they also reflect a larger strategy for Iranian proxy groups: to project their interests into various electorates and legitimize their involvement in Syria. Iran's proxies will, moreover, continue to view politics as a means of advancing their larger war for regional domination.

Iraq: Shiite Militias "Split," Grow, and Fight

The Iranian quest to achieve regional dominance through its proxies is further demonstrated by the experience of fighters returning to Iraq from Syria. Since former Iraqi prime minister Maliki's December 2013 offensive in Anbar, these returnees have seen action on a number of fronts. Related organizations have thus expanded from having bases in Syria alone—although staffed by Iraqis to having bases in both Syria and Iraq. Many of these "defenders of Shiism," as the narrative goes, announced their support for Maliki's Anbar offensive; such groups included AAH, KSS, and Liwa Dhulfiqar.

The story of Muhammad al-Biyadh, who returned to Iraq after serving as a field commander in Aleppo for Harakat Hezbollah al-Nujaba's LAIY, further demonstrates the multiple, shifting affiliations held by Iran's proxy

members.²⁶² Biyadh, who had gained some fame in Syria thanks to films of him single-handedly firing a machine gun against enemy forces,263 returned to Iraq donning an ISOF uniform and a holstered handgun. In February 2014, he participated in protests against al-Sabah al-Jadid for publishing a cartoon criticizing Iranian Supreme Leader Khamenei.²⁶⁴ Later, in mid-April, Biyadh was photographed with patches belonging to another Khomeinist organization, Faylaq Waad al-Sadiq,265 which had also been deployed to Aleppo during Biyadh's Syria deployment. During this April deployment, he claimed to be stationed in Abu Ghraib with Iraqi security forces.²⁶⁶ Two months later, Biyadh was announced via Faylaq Waad al-Sadiq Facebook pages as a commander of a new subunit of the organization, Kataib al-Zahra. Around the time this group was introduced, it claimed it was deployed with Iraqi SWAT teams to Samarra, where Biyadh reportedly helped dismantle explosive devices.²⁶⁷ After Biyadh was killed in August 2014, his martyrdom was used to promote other new groups such as Kataib Rua Allah, which was linked to Kataib al-Zahra.²⁶⁸

Like Biyadh, Alaa Hilayl was present in Damascus, had reportedly fought near Aleppo, and was photographed with RRF commander Ahmed Hajji Saadi.²⁶⁹ Although previously promoted as a supporter of Muqtada al-Sadr, he was identified, on his return to Iraq, as a leader of Kataib Malik al-Ashtar, an avowedly pro-Iran organization that pledged loyalty to the Supreme Leader.²⁷⁰ Two professionally produced songs, with Hilayl himself appearing in one music video, had even praised his exploits.²⁷¹

Muhammad Jassim Tohme, of HHN, was another example of a fighter who had fought in Syria and returned to Iraq. According to Tohme's death notice, he had "participated in resisting the U.S. occupation in Iraq in several battles" and, when back in Iraq from the Syrian jihad, had continued operating as a fighter associated with HHN²⁷²—which claimed Tohme was dismantling explosive devices north of Baghdad with the Iraqi army when he was killed.²⁷³

Reinforcing this claim, on June 5, 2014, HHN announced on its official web pages that it had joined Iraqi army forces to "defend the holy city of Samarra."²⁷⁴ The announcement was followed by a June 7 statement by the Badr Organization threatening retaliation against ISIS if any of the shrines in Samarra were damaged.²⁷⁵ These claims went hand in hand with those made by other Shiite militia groups that had sent forces to Syria only weeks before. One fighter named in such a release, Ahmed al-Fareej, who was listed as a member of the RRF and LIH and was present at Sayyeda Zainab since 2013, was shown firing mortars in Anbar and Samarra. For their part, LIH and

Liwa Dhulfiqar both named new commanders for activities in Iraq, and the former launched a recruitment effort for Iraq operations. (See appendix 8.)

Also reorienting toward the conflict in Iraq was the Badr Organization's Quwet al-Shahid Muhammad Baqir al-Sadr, whose patches bear the dome of Sayyeda Zainab with a Kalashnikov to denote their Syria-focused mission. KSS, while increasingly active on the Iraq front, has continued to send fighters to Syria. On July 26, 2014, the group even began a renewed social-media-based recruitment drive for the jihad in both countries.²⁷⁶ Elements once aligned with LAFA, too, have expanded their branding to include Iraq, with their Iraq activities helping expose various splits within the original network. As for the redeployments to Iraq, they were supported by a comprehensive program and new popular-committee-style militias guided by established Iranian proxy groups.

LAFA groups' presence in Iraq, centered on core fighters from the Syria battle, grew markedly following ISIS's advances in June 2014. Yet LAFA-Syria seemed to distance itself from its Iraqi outgrowth, denying in July any connection to an Iraqi fighter named Sayyed Hajj Hussein (Abu Zainab).²⁷⁷ Throughout the recruitment effort for Syria, Iran-backed phone recruitment centers regularly used the LAFA name, although whether this was executed with the consent of the group's leaders is unknown.

Cast as LAFA's Iraq wing, Liwa Abu Fadl al-Abbas Tashkil Iraq was announced via Facebook in March 2014 and claimed Sadrist ayatollah Qasim al-Tai as its leader. What appeared to be an extension of LAFA in Syria, LAFA-Iraq morphed into an organization that no longer answered to Abu Ajeeb in Damascus and began recruiting forces within Iraq to fight battles there. Indeed, LAFA-Syria's official Facebook page openly criticized this organization, including through wall posts by media representative "Daniel," who disavowed any connection to the Iraqi wing and said LAFA-Syria "will not allow or forgive those attempting to distort or steal our martyrs' pride."²⁷⁸

Abu Ali al-Darraji, introduced earlier in connection with LAFA's founding, also sought to import the LAFA brand to Iraq, establishing what appeared to be his own branch in June 2014.²⁷⁹ This new group went by the name Liwa Abu Fadl al-Abbas Khadem al-Sayyeda Zainab (LAFA–Darraji Branch), whose official Facebook page refers to Darraji as "secretary-general," a position officially held in LAFA-Syria by Abu Ajeeb.²⁸⁰ The LAFA–Darraji Branch has made little mention of Abu Ajeeb nor his Iraqi Shiite fellow travelers still commanding LAFA-Syria. In one Facebook post by the LAFA– Darraji Branch, Ajeeb is referred to as a "brother."²⁸¹ Darraji's unit, consisting of Syria veterans,²⁸² appears to have engaged in its first Iraqi operations in June 2014 near Tikrit. In mid-August, the branch was reportedly attempting to advance toward the city of Mosul.²⁸³ According to its Facebook page, the group also fought alongside Badr Organization elements in Awja, a town near Tikrit's airport.²⁸⁴

During a fight near Baghdad's airport, the LAFA–Darraji Branch had the distinction of receiving an exclusive CNN interview.²⁸⁵ One of the interviewed fighters, a Syria veteran, had previously served with an Iraqi Shiite militant group that fought U.S. forces during the Iraq war.²⁸⁶ CNN's Arwa Damon claimed the group was "applying skills they learned from attacking U.S. troops."²⁸⁷ Most ironic in this context were Darraji's hopes, after the fighting ends, to "[apply] for asylum in the west someday."²⁸⁸

Yet another LAFA-type group announced in summer 2014 was QQAFA, commanded by Sheikh Auws al-Khafaji, a Sadrist Movement figure who had visited Shiite forces in Damascus in May. The announcement that Sheikh Abu Kamil al-Lami had attained a leadership role in the group signaled Iran's hand in its creation. Earlier in 2014, Lami, originally an AAH commander, had been involved in operations that included AAH and the Iraqi army in Fallujah.²⁸⁹ QQAFA was also actively promoted by fighters and pages associated with Liwa Dhulfiqar and the RRF, whereas it went unmentioned in LAFA-Syria online networks.²⁹⁰

In August, LAFA-Syria announced the creation of its own Iraq wing²⁹¹ with a seasoned commander, Sheikh Izz al-Din al-Darraji, who reportedly led the Sayyeda Zainab– and Iraq-based Association of the Supporters of Imam al-Mahdi (*Rabita Ansar al-Imam al-Mahdi*).²⁹² He had also served as LAFA-Syria's Iraq representative and recruiter. LAFA-Syria likewise reverted to its messaging mode adopted in early 2013, which increasingly promoted loyalty to Bashar al-Assad and a more generalized and less ideologically specific Shiite Islamic image.²⁹³

Reflecting the shift toward Iraq, HHN and Kataib Hezbollah both established their own popular committees formed around local recruits. The latter's Saraya al-Difa al-Shabi was one of the first groups to be announced, and it began recruitment efforts two months before the main ISIS advance in June. Established training camps included one facility for HHN in Kumayt, Maysan, where up to a hundred fighters were shown performing basic calisthenics and marching.²⁹⁴

Recruitment and deployments have continued. In Samarra, AAH and Kataib Hezbollah are heavily deployed and have taken control of main sec-

tions of the city.²⁹⁵ And in late August 2014, during the battle of Amerli, Shiite forces, aided by U.S. airpower and Kurdish Peshmerga, played a significant role when they pushed through an ISIS-imposed siege.²⁹⁶

Policy Recommendations

7

AS THE UNITED STATES continues its campaign against ISIS forces in Syria while simultaneously opposing Bashar al-Assad and his supporters, the presence of Iran-backed Shiite militias, along with the influence of their Iranian handlers, will keep growing.

Since the conflict in Iraq and Syria has expanded into a full-scale regional war, many Shiite militias are quickly adopting a role as the Iraqi rump state's main fighting force against ISIS and other Sunni elements. The rise to interior minister of the Badr Organization's Mohammed al-Ghabban shows just how doggedly Iran is working, through both armed and democratic methods, to thwart U.S. efforts within Iraq.²⁹⁷ Through the use of Iran's Iraqi Shiite proxy militias such as the Badr Organization, U.S. efforts to push Baghdad to be more inclusive to Sunnis have been significantly crippled.²⁹⁸ More specifically, Ghabban's appointment will likely further harm efforts to cultivate a National Guard type of anti-ISIS fighting group among Iraqi Sunnis.²⁹⁹

These militias' continued development and deployment, particularly in Iraq and Syria, threaten the United States in another way. Their unchecked proliferation is viewed by Washington's Sunni Arab regional allies as de facto acceptance of Iran's own sectarian regional goals.³⁰⁰ One of these goals has been the virtual Hezbollahzation of militias now taking up many combat roles against ISIS. By late 2014, around fifty Shiite militias had been announced, either emerging as popular committees or as more dedicated organizations. Many of these groups have been crafted as Iraq-based near duplicates of Hezbollah.³⁰¹ Of further concern is how the activities and growth of numerous Shiite militias assist in the hypersectarianization and radicalization of regional conflicts. A number of these organizations were actively engaged in a campaign of sectarian attacks and ethnic cleansings

during the U.S. occupation of Iraq.³⁰² With the June 2014 ISIS advance, it would appear that many of these nefarious activities, including human rights abuses, are being continued in earnest.³⁰³

With these developments in mind, the rise of Shiite militias in Syria and Iraq, and their sponsorship by Iran, must be considered in reorienting a U.S. policy to address the entire complicated region. Some realistic, as well as easily integrated and promoted, steps to counter Shiite militias' influence include the following:

- REFOCUSED ANALYSES. Iranian proxy organizations should not be viewed as atomized entities. Instead, they should be recognized as subnetworks of a broader IRGC–Qods Force network and part and parcel of a larger regional strategy. This is especially the case for AAH and the Badr Organization. Both have direct links to new and established Shiite armed groups, including designated terrorist organizations such as Kataib Hezbollah. Mapping and potentially classifying these organizations will require creative methods to account for their sharing of members, equipment, ideological goals, and command structures. In particular, if new organizations, their overlapping nature must be addressed. Assessments of these organizations, the threats they pose to U.S. and regional security, and their activities should be intrinsically linked in any future U.S. negotiations with Iran and regional allies.
- INTERDICTION OF ONLINE RECRUITMENT. By focusing on high-tech platforms, the United States can potentially disrupt the continuing Internet recruitment techniques run by designated terrorist groups and unregistered militias. The urgency of such an effort is underlined by the high likelihood of additional Western citizens being either recruited by militias or used for fundraising purposes. Denying militias freedom of operation in the social media space could be a cost-effective and productive step toward reducing their general clout. Since social media recruitment is now being expanded to attract fighters throughout the Middle East, South Asia, and the West, the United States must work closely with international partners to counter and monitor these efforts.
- COUNTERNARRATIVES. As the United States steps up efforts against ISIS, it should be simultaneously concerned about the proliferation of official and semiofficial narratives being cast by Shiite militias. Many

such narratives are not only anti-U.S. in nature but also blame the United States for ISIS's growth. Since Iraqi Shiites are increasingly backing militias they feel are defending their interests against ISIS, a growth in local receptivity to these themes could have long-term detrimental effects on U.S. policy regarding Iraq's Shiite population and Shiite populations in other states.

REAFFIRM COMMITMENTS. The United States must reaffirm its commitment to a multisectarian Iraq. Opposing efforts to promote leaders from highly sectarian Shiite-militia-cum-political-parties, especially Iranian proxy groups, will help achieve these ends. Furthermore, as Washington and its partners increase their support to the moderate Syrian opposition, they will quickly see that the range of extremist foes expands beyond ISIS and JN. Indeed, Shiite militant groups will also counter U.S. strategy for Syria and Iraq, a reality that should be factored in to any support packages outlined for vetted rebel groups.

Shiite militias, their fronts, and associated political groups have thus far proven to be effective agents in projecting Iranian ideology and power throughout the region. It is only a matter of time before their focus shifts from dealing with nonstate Sunni foes in Syria and Iraq to possibly disrupting U.S. or regional allies' interests in the Middle East and globally.

Notes and Sources

8

- 1. Yezid Sayigh, "Syria's Very Local Regional Conflict," Carnegie Middle East Center, June 9, 2014, http://carnegie-mec.org/2014/06/09/syria-s-very-local -regional-conflict; Steven Erlanger, "Syrian Conflict Poses the Risk of Wider Strife," *New York Times*, February 25, 2012, http://www.nytimes. com/2012/02/26/world/middleeast/syrian-conflict-poses-risk-of-regionalstrife.html?pagewanted=all.
- Barbara Starr, "Al-Assad Losing Control but Showing No Signs of Leaving," CNN, December 13, 2012, http://security.blogs.cnn.com/2012/12/13/u-s-officialsal-assad-staying-put-despite-slide-in-power/; "Is al-Assad Losing Control?" *Aljazeera*, July 22, 2012, http://www.aljazeera.com/programmes/insidesyria /2012/07/20127229263475515.html.
- Tim Lister, "Syrian Regime Losing Grip on Border with Iraq as Militants Step Up Attacks," CNN, March 13, 2013, http://www.cnn.com/2013/03/12/world/meast/ syria-iraq-border/; Ellen Barry and Steven Erlanger, "Russia Offers a Dark View of Assad's Chances for Survival," *New York Times*, December 13, 2012, http://www. nytimes.com/2012/12/14/world/middleeast/russian-envoy-says-syrian-leader-islosing-control.html?pagewanted=all.
- Mohanad Hashim, "Iraq and Syria: Who Are the Foreign Fighters?" BBC, September 3, 2014, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-29043331; "Foreign Fighters in Iraq and Syria: Where Do They Come From?" Radio Free Europe, September 29, 2014, http://www.rferl.org/contentinfographics/ infographics/26584940.html.
- Mariam Karouny, "Shiite Fighters Rally to Defend Damascus Shrine," Reuters, March 3, 2013, http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/03/03/us-syria-crisis-shiitesidUSBRE92202X20130303. See also: "Iranian Religious Orator in Syria to Defend Holy Shrine of Sayyeda Zainab / Pics," AhlulBayt News Agency, June 29, 2013, http://abna.ir/data.asp?lang=3&Id=434900.
- 6. Damien Cave and Hwaida Saad, "48 Captives Are Iran 'Thugs,' Say Rebels in Syria," *New York Times*, August 5, 2012, http://www.nytimes.com/2012/08/06/world/middleeast/syrian-rebels-say-hostages-are-iranian-guards.html?_r=0.
- 7. Later it was established by the Iranians that the group included "retired" members of the Iranian army and Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps. See "Iran: Retired

Revolutionary Guards among Kidnapped in Syria," Voice of America, August 8, 2012, http://www.voanews.com/content/retired-iranian-revolutionay-guards-among-those-kidnapped-in-syria/1475622.html.

- "Hezbollah shiyya Nizar al-Bayruti al-ladhi al-qadha ithna al-difa al-muqaddas," al-Khabar, June 26, 2013, http://washin.st/1uqjnzh. See video clip: "Karar Abed al-Amir Fatlawi Abu Assad's Funeral–Part 2," in Phillip Smyth, "Roundup of Iraqis Killed in Syria, Part 1," Jihadology, May 11, 2013, http://jihadology.net/2013/05/11/ hizballah-cavalcade-roundup-of-iraqis-killed-in-syria-part-1/.
- 9. A number of songs were released online by Hezbollah and its supporters using the "Labayk ya Zaynab" line. A popular example is the aptly named "Labayk ya Zaynab": see YouTube video, 4:45, posted by Basam Nasrallah, https://www. youtube.com/watch?v=ITPK6VA-TK8. The music video combines open-source footage of Hezbollah and other Shiite Islamist militias training and operating in Syria, with imagery from Shiite religious movies.
- 10. Nicholas Blanford, "Video Appears to Show Hezbollah and Iraqi Shiites Fighting in Syria," Christian Science Monitor, January 18, 2013, http://www.csmonitor.com/ World/Middle-East/2013/0118/Video-appears-to-show-Hezbollah-and-Iraqi-Shiites-fighting-in-Syria. See also Phillip Smyth, "The Songs of Liwa'a Abu Fadl al-Abbas: Militant Iraqi Shia Music & Syria," Jihadology, July 3, 2013, http:// jihadology.net/2013/07/03/hizballah-cavalcade-the-songs-of-liwaa-abu-fadl-alabbas-militant-iraqi-shia-music-syria/.
- 11. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-11.jpg.
- See Islamic Profile Pics (Facebook page), "Labbaik Ya Zainab (sa): Show Your Love To Sayyeda Zainab (sa) And The Defenders Of Shrine. Post Your Picture 'Labbaik Ya Zainab (sa) With Your Name And Your Country / City," http://www. facebook.com/media/set/?set=a.522720291108881.1073741826.1261004174375 39&ctype=1.
- 13. Phillip Smyth, "The Qusayr Meat Grinder: Hizballah's Dead from May 20-May 25, 2013," *Jibadology*, May 25, 2013, http://jihadology.net/2013/05/25/ hizballah-cavalcade-the-qusayr-meat-grinder-hizballahs-dead-from-may-20may-25-2013/. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/ Smyth/T-13.jpg for an example of juxtaposing the fighter with a photo of the Sayyeda Zainab shrine; comes from Iraq's Kataib Hezbollah.
- Edith Szanto, "Sayyida Zaynab in the State of Exception: Shi'i Sainthood as 'Qualified Life'in Contemporary Syria," *International Journal of Middle East Studies* 44 no. 2 (2012), pp. 286–287.
- 15. Kamran Scot Aghaie, *The Martyrs of Karbala: Shi'i Symbols and Rituals in Modern Iran* (Seattle: University of Washington Press, 2004), pp.7–8. Note: in Shiite Islam, Yazid is presented as a symbol of immorality, corruption, and tyrannical evil.
- Edith Szanto, "Sayyida Zaynab in the State of Exception: Shi'i Sainthood as 'Qualified Life'in Contemporary Syria," *International Journal of Middle East Studies* 44 no. 2 (2012), p. 286.
- Syed Akbar Hyder, Reliving Karbala: Martyrdom in South Asian Memory (New York: Oxford University Press, 2006), p. 95.

- Laura Z. Deeb, "From Mourning to Activism: Sayyedeh Zaynab, Lebanese Shi'i Women, and the Transformation of Ashura," in *The Women of Karbala: Ritual Performance and Symbolic Discourses in Modern Shi'i Islam*, ed. Kamran Scot Aghaie (Austin: University of Texas Press, 2005), p. 252.
- 19. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-19.jpg.
- "Arshif al-wasim: al-difa'al-muqadas" (Tag Archive: Sacred Defense), South Lebanon.org, http://www.southlebanon.org/?tag=%D8%A7%D9%84%D8 %AF%D9%81%D8%A7%D8%B9-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%85%D9%82% D8%AF%D8%B3.
- 21. "Rayyis al-jumhuriya: merhalat al-difa'al-muqaddas rasamat minhaja libashariya," al-Kawthar TV (Iran), January 4, 2013.
- 22. Khalid Sindawi, "The Shiite Turn in Syria," *Current Trends in Islamist Ideology* 8 (2009), http://www.hudson.org/research/9894-the-shiite-turn-in-syria-.
- 23. Ibid.
- 24. Ibid.
- Michael Slackman, "Wary of U.S., Syria and Iran Strengthen Ties," New York Times, June 25, 2006, http://www.nytimes.com/2006/06/25/world/middleeast/25syria. html?pagewanted=all&_r=0.
- 26. Matthew Levitt and Aaron Y. Zelin, "Hizb Allah's Gambit in Syria," *CTC Sentinel*, August 27, 2013, http://www.ctc.usma.edu/posts/hizb-allahs-gambit-in-syria.
- 27. Matthew Levitt, *Hezbollah: The Global Footprint of Lebanon's Party of God* (Washington DC: Georgetown University Press, 2013), p. 185.
- Phillip Smyth, "Kata'ib Sayyid al-Shuhada: Another Supplier of Iraqi Shia Fighters in Syria," *Jihadology*, June 3, 2013, http://jihadology.net/2013/06/03/hizballahcavalcade-kataib-sayyid-al-shuhada-another-supplier-of-iraqi-shia-fighters-insyria/. See also Phillip Smyth, "Kata'ib Sayyid al-Shuhada Emerges: Updates on the New Iraqi Shia Militia Supplying Fighters to Syria," *Jihadology*, September 9, 2013, http://jihadology.net/2013/09/09/hizballah-cavalcade-kataib-sayyid-alshuhada-emerges-updates-on-the-new-iraqi-shia-militia-supplying-fighters-tosyria/.
- Suadad al-Salhy, "Iraqi Militia Vows to Attack U.S. Interests if Syria Hit," Reuters, August 30, 2013, http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/08/30/us-syria-crisis-iraqidUSBRE97T0XH20130830. See also Phillip Smyth, "Liwa'a 'Ammar ibn Yasir: A New Shia Militia Operating in Aleppo, Syria," *Jihadology*, July 20, 2013, http:// jihadology.net/2013/07/20/hizballah-cavalcade-liwaa-ammar-ibn-yasir-a-newshia-militia-operating-in-aleppo-syria/.
- 30. "Blast in Shrine of Ammar e Yasir (r.a)," YouTube video, 1:01, posted by Kumail Ali Mehdi, March 11, 2013, http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=wHk_sLOrnGM.
- Phillip Smyth, "Liwa'a 'Ammar ibn Yasir: A New Shia Militia Operating in Aleppo, Syria," *Jihadology*, July 20, 2013, http://jihadology.net/2013/07/20/hizballahcavalcade-liwaa-ammar-ibn-yasir-a-new-shia-militia-operating-in-aleppo-syria/.
- 32. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-32.jpg.

- 33. Hassan Hamawi, "Tashiyya' muhiib al-shahid al-mudhlum al-muhandass Adam Najem fi balada Zifta," *Bint Jbeil*, April 13, 2014, http://bintjbeil.org/index.php?s how=news&action=article&id=79190. It is important to note that Najem was also celebrated by the Amal Movement as a "martyr." Nevertheless, Najem wore the uniform of the SSNP, of which it was considered a full member.
- 34. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-34.jpg.
- See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-35.jpg. See also "Harakat Amal," Nabatieh News Network, April 13, 2014, http://nn-lb. com/news.php?go=fullnews&newsid=899.
- Patrick Cockburn, "Destruction of Holiest Shia Shrine Brings Iraq to the Brink of Civil War," *Independent*, February 23, 2006, http://www.independent.co.uk/news/ world/middle-east/destruction-of-holiest-shia-shrine-brings-iraq-to-the-brinkof-civil-war-467454.html.
- 37. One prime example comes from the December 2011 targeting of an Ashura procession at an Afghanistan shrine. See "Shias Targeted in Afghan Shrine Blasts," Aljazeera, December 7, 2011, http://www.aljazeera.com/news/asia/2011 /12/201112674650869183.html. These types of sentiments—on *takfiri* responsibility for shrine attacks—are present on online Shiite forums. See Hussein Alhaddad, "Why Do Some or Most Sunnis Hate Bashar Al Assad?" ShiaChat.com, January 28, 2013, http://www.shiachat.com/forum/index.php?/topic/235010727-why-do-some-or-most-sunnis-hate-bashar-al-assad/.
- "Iran Condemns Attack on Holy Shrine in Syria," PressTV, July 20, 2013, http:// www.presstv.ir/detail/2013/07/20/314671/iran-condemns-attack-on-holy-sitein-syria/.
- "Pakistani Shiites Condemn Attack on Syeda Zainab's Shrine in Syria," Shia Post, July 20, 2013, http://en.shiapost.com/2013/07/20/pakistani-shiites-condemnattack-on-sayyeda-zainabs-shrine-in-syria/.
- 40. One poster reads: "The dome will not be brought down twice. We swear on the blood of Hussein.".
- 41. "Nasrallah Says Will Win Battle against U.S., Israel and *Takfiris*: 'We Won't Allow Breaking Resistance's Backbone," Naharnet, May 25, 2013, http://www.naharnet.com/stories/en/84448. See also Nasser Chararah, "Hezbollah Defends Shiite Villages in Syria War," Al-Monitor, February 20, 2013, http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2013/02/hezbollah-shiites-syria.html.
- "Takfiri Extremists Kill Top Shia Cleric and 4 Others in Egypt," PressTV, June 24, 2013, http://www.presstv.com/detail/2013/06/24/310617/prominent-shia-sheikh-killed-in-egypt/. Note the use of the term "*takfiri* extremists."
- 43. "Clip Shows Salafis Violating Shias' Bodies in Egypt," al-Alam, June 24, 2013, http://en.alalam.ir/news/1487602. See also "Shias Paying the Price for Saving the True Religion of Nature," *Jafria News*, July 3, 2013, http://jafrianews. com/2013/07/03/shias-paying-the-price-for-saving-the-true-religion-of-natureislam/.
- 44. "An Iraqi Scholar in an Interview with Rasa: The Blood of Martyr Shehata Plagued

Morsi," Rasa News Agency (Iran), July 10, 2013, http://rasanews.ir/En/NSite/FullStory/News/?Id=322.

- Suadad al-Salhy, "Iraqi Militia Vows to Attack U.S. Interests if Syria Hit," Reuters, August 30, 2013, http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/08/30/us-syria-crisis-iraqidUSBRE97T0XH20130830.
- See figure 7 in Phillip Smyth, "Liwa'a 'Ammar ibn Yasir: A New Shia Militia Operating in Aleppo, Syria," *Jihadology* (blog), July 20, 2013, http://jihadology. net/2013/07/20/hizballah-cavalcade-liwaa-ammar-ibn-yasir-a-new-shia-militiaoperating-in-aleppo-syria/.
- 47. Mehdi Khalaji, "The Dilemmas of Pan-Islamic Unity," *Current Trends in Islamist Ideology* 9 (2009), http://www.currenttrends.org/research/detail/the-dilemmas-of-pan-islamic-unity.
- 48. David Menashri, *The Iranian Revolution and the Muslim World* (Boulder, CO: Westview Press, 1990), p. 101.
- 49. Batoul Wehbe, "Sayyed Nasrallah: 'We, the Twelver Shia, Won't Abandon Palestine," al-Manar, http://www.almanar.com.lb/english/adetails.php?eid=10446 6&ccid=23&fromval=1. Note that the term "rejectionists," or *rafidha* in Arabic, has a particular significance for anti-Shiite Sunni Islamist fighters. This word is often used by Sunni Islamist fighters as a slur when referring to the Shia "rejection" of the "correct succession" of leaders after the Prophet Muhammad's death. See also Fanar Haddad, "The Language of Anti-Shiism," *Foreign Policy*, August 9, 2013, http://mideast.foreignpolicy.com/posts/2013/08/09/the_language_of_anti_shiism.
- "Syria Militants Taking Shia Villages on Lebanese Border: Nasrallah," PressTV, February 27, 2013, http://www.presstv.com/detail/2013/02/27/291151/syriamilitants-seizing-shia-villages/.
- 51. "'Hayhat Hizballah' fi muwajiha al-salafiya w al-quwa al-gharbiya," *al-Arab*, November 6, 2013, http://www.alarab.co.uk/?id=7711.
- 52. Hezbollah's al-Manar propaganda station actively encouraged these themes. See "Limadha qala al-Imam al-Husayn: Hayhat mina dhilna," *al-Manar*, November 6, 2013, http://www.almanar.com.lb/adetails.php?eid=639153.
- 53. See YouTube video, 2:44, posted by "halby alasad," July 2, 2012, https://www. youtube.com/watch?v=hn3WMEol6Eo&feature=kp.
- 54. See YouTube video, 5:10, posted by "hossain aridh," September 3, 2013, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Yy19-zIt8CA.
- 55. Lebanese Hezbollah has also described the main rebel organizations as "takfiri groups." See "Takfiri Groups Predominate Ranks of Syrian Rebels: Hezbollah," Daily Star, May 25, 2013, http://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Politics/2013/May-25/218353-takfiri-groups-predominate-ranks-of-syrian-rebels-hezbollah. ashx#axz2dfXf4hr3. Assad regime outlets have used this term since 2011; Assad himself has also used it. See "Syria's Option to Look Forward into Future and Control Events: President al-Assad," Syrian Arab News Agency, June 20, 2011, http://sana.sy/eng/337/2011/06/20/353686.htm.
- 56. Shane Drennan, "From Abdullah Azzam to Djamel Zitouni," CTC Sentinel,

June 15, 2008, http://www.ctc.usma.edu/posts/constructing-takfir-from-abdul lah-azzam-to-djamel-zitouni.

- 57. Dina Rizk Khoury, "Who Is a True Muslim: Exclusion and Inclusion among Polemicists of Reform in Nineteenth-Century Baghdad," in *The Early Modern Ottomans: Remapping the Empire*, ed. Virginia H. Aksan and Daniel Goffman (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2007), p. 261.
- Charles Lister, "Syria's Insurgency beyond Good Guys and Bad Guys," Foreign Policy, September 9, 2013, http://mideast.foreignpolicy.com/posts/2013/09/09/ syrias_insurgency_beyond_good_guys_and_bad_guys.
- 59. "Hezbollah Leader Vows to Stand by Syrian Regime in Fight against Rebels," *Guardian*, May 25, 2013, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/may/25/hez bollah-leader-syria-assad-qusair.
- 60. Ibrahim al-Amin, "The Age of the New *Takfiris*," *al-Akhbar*, August 21, 2012, http://english.al-akhbar.com/node/11321.
- 61. The author frequently witnessed evidence of such thinking in Lebanon in 2010–2011. One leader of a Syriac Orthodox Christian group remarked, "We would rather have Assad than extremists [Sunni Islamist radicals]...We can go to church, pray, and he even gave us seats in his parliament. The Salafis, the al-Qaeda, burn our churches and massacre us." Bourj Hammoud, personal conversation, December 2, 2010. A Druze friend of the author's remarked, "I hate Nasrallah. His [forces] attacked the Druze, but they are less bad than Usama bin Laden in Tripoli [referring to the comparatively high proportion of extremist Sunnis in the Lebanese city]." Personal conversation, Beit Mery, Lebanon, January 3, 2011.
- 62. Perry Chiaramonte, "Christians, Churches Dwindling in Iraq since Start of War 10 Years Ago," Fox News, March 21, 2013, http://www.foxnews.com/world/2013/03/21/catholic-churches-dwindle-in-iraq-since-start-war-10-years-ago/.
- 63. "Militants Force Syria Christian 'to Convert at Gunpoint," al-Manar, September 11, 2013, http://www.almanar.com.lb/english/adetails.php?eid=109888&frid=23 &seccatid=20&cid=23&fromval=1.
- 64. "Armed Rebels Kill Tens of Christian Villagers in Homs Countryside," Fars News Agency, August 17, 2013, http://english.farsnews.com/newstext. aspx?nn=13920526000669.
- 65. "Nasrallah Says Will Win Battle against U.S., Israel and *Takfiris*: 'We Won't Allow Breaking Resistance's Backbone," Naharnet, May 25, 2013, http://www.naharnet. com/stories/en/84448.
- 66. "U.S.-Backed Takfiri Militants Behead 2 Christians Including Priest in Homs," PressTV, June 28, 2013, http://www.presstv.com/detail/2013/06/28/311232/ usbacked-takfiris-behead-priest-in-homs/.
- 67. Iran's PressTV, utilizing an American conspiracy theorist, went so far as to publish a piece on purported similarities between *takfiris* and Zionists. The text explains: "Takfiris and Zionists are little Pharaohs. They think their tribe is right, and everyone else is wrong...To be fair, most Zionists and Takfiris are not cannibals.

But they are fanatics who commit atrocities in service to the tribal ego." Kevin Barrett, "How Are *Takfiris*, Zionists Alike?" PressTV, June 29, 2013, http://www.presstv.com/detail/2013/06/29/311310/how-are-takfiris-zionists-alike/. See also "Iran FM Says Mercenaries Wreaking Havoc on Syria," PressTV, January 30, 2013, http://www.presstv.com/detail/2013/01/30/286403/iran-mercenaries-behind-syria-crisis/.

- 68. "Al-Nusra, FSA Terrorists Clash in Syria," *al-Alam*, June 13, 2013, http://en.alalam. ir/news/1483905.
- 69. "Free Syrian Army Chief May Visit U.S.," PressTV, July 19, 2013, http://www. presstv.com/detail/2013/07/19/314521/free-syrian-army-chief-may-visit-us/. The text from this Iranian-government-sponsored source explains, "The chief commander of the terrorist Free Syrian Army (FSA) may travel to the United States next week to ask Washington for swift weapons shipments to Takfiri militants operating in Syria...President Barack Obama ordered his administration to provide *Takfiris* in Syria with weapons."
- Arash Karami, "Iran's Quds Force: We Will Support Syria to the End," Al-Monitor, September 4, 2013, http://iranpulse.al-monitor.com/index.php/2013/09/2766/ irans-quds-force-we-will-support-syria-to-the-end/.
- 71. "U.S. Occupiers Complicit in Sammara blast," PressTV, June 15, 2007, http://edition.presstv.ir/detail/13186.html.
- 72. Ruhollah Khomeini, *Islamic Government: Governance of the Jurist* (Tehran: Institute for Compilation and Publication of Imam Khomeini's Works, 1979), p. 29.
- 73. Ruhollah Khomeini, Islam and Revolution: Writings and Declarations of Imam Khomeini, trans. Hamid Algar (Berkeley, CA: Mizan, 1980), p. 302.
- 74. "WahhabiMuftis,IsraelbehindShiaKillinginEgypt:Cleric,"PressTV,June28,2013, http://presstv.com/detail/2013/06/28/311235/wahhabism-israel-behind-shia -killing/. In another piece, Iran's Press TV claimed that Wahhabism was a British imperial plot. See "Britain, Saudis, Wahhabism: A Look," PressTV, February 22, 2013, http://www.presstv.com/detail/2013/02/22/290254/britain-saudis-wahhab ism-a-look/.
- 75. "Supreme Leader's Speech to Students," Center for Preserving and Publishing the Works of Grand Ayatollah Sayyid Ali Khamenei, July 28, 2013, http://english.khamenei.ir//index.php?option=com_content&task=view&id=1820&Itemid=4.
- 76. "Supreme Leader's Friday Prayer Address," Center for Preserving and Publishing the Works of Grand Ayatollah Sayyid Ali Khamenei, February 3, 2012, http:// english.khamenei.ir/index.php?option=com_content&task=view&id=1583& Itemid=4.
- 77. "Sayyed Hassan Nasrallah Speech on Al Quds Day 2013 (IN PERSON) ENG SUBS," LiveLeak, August 2, 2013, http://www.liveleak.com/view?i=dde _1375595161. See 17:46–22:06.
- Hussein Dakroub, "Nasrallah Signals All-Out War on 'Takfiris," Daily Star, August 17, 2013, http://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Lebanon-News/2013/Aug-17/227650-nasrallah-signals-all-out-war-on-takfiris.ashx#axz2cMXxZwV2.

- 79. Ibid.
- 80. Yazan al-Saadi, "From Boston to Beirut: A Comparison of 'Terror," al-Akhbar, August 17, 2013, http://english.al-akhbar.com/content/boston-beirut-comp arison%E2%80%9Cterror%E2%80%9D. Notably, posters featuring the same phrase could be found throughout Hezbollah-controlled areas in southern Beirut following the group's 2006 war with Israel. However, in that case the posters were referencing U.S. supplies of weapons to Israel used during the conflict. Personal observations, June–August 2007. See also John Berman, "Hezbollah: Lebanese Rubble 'Made in USA," ABC News, August 16, 2006, http://abcnews.go.com/ WNT/Mideast/story?id=2321228.
- Gilles Kepel, Beyond Terror and Martyrdom: The Future of the Middle East (Cambridge, UK: Belknap Press, 2008) p. 83.
- 82. See "Al-Sistani fi yarfuz lilmara al-thalatha isdar fatwa li al-jihad fi suriya," Saida Gate, May 15, 2013, http://www.saidagate.net/Show-29376.
- 83. "Reuters: Marjayya al-Najaf tamn' al-misharka baqnal fi suriya...waqam tara astahadafan lahalal al-shi'i," *al-Mada* (Lebanon), July 22, 2013, http://washin. st/189BxR8.
- "Question & Answer: Governance of Jurist," Official Website of His Eminence al-Sayyid Ali al-Husseini al-Sistani, http://www.sistani.org/english/qa/01204/.
- 85. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/Comb ined/T-85abcd.jpg.
- Solomon Moore, "Nerve Center of Shiite Opinion Became Target," Los Angeles Times, April 9, 2006, http://articles.latimes.com/2006/apr/09/world/fg-iraq9.
- 87. Susan Sachs, "Iraqi Shiite Cleric Derails U.S. Plans," *New York Times*, January 18, 2004, http://seattletimes.com/html/nationworld/2001839245_sistani18.html.
- 88. Muhammad Shafiq, "Naib 'an al-majlis ala'la: Nidham wilayat al-faqih la yinsajim ma' al-Iraq w la yakhdem," *Alsumaria*, April 2, 2014, http://washin.st/15EnvWZ.
- 89. Hamza Mustafa, "Al-Majlis Ala'la biz'ama al-Hakim w Munadhimah Badr ya'lnan infisalahuma," *al-Sharq al-Awsat*, March 12, 2012, http://classic.aawsat. com/details.asp?section=4&issueno=12158&article=667664&feature=#.U_ GcDrxg4Vk.
- 90. "Dozens Die in Iraq Mosque Attack," BBC News, April 7, 2006, http://news. bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/4887856.stm; Reuters, "Sectarian Accusations Fly in Iraq's Parliament," November 22, 2006, http://www.arabnews.com/ node/291453; and Ellen Knickmeyer, "Sunnis Shut Mosques to Address Rift," *Washington Post*, May 21, 2005, http://news.google.com/newspapers?n id=1129&dat=20050521&id=7KgkAAAAIBAJ&sjid=5nADAAAAIBAJ& pg=6400,18918.
- Charles Levinson, "Iraqi Shiites Hold Key to Election Results," *Wall Street Journal*, March 7, 2010, http://blogs.wsj.com/dispatch/2010/03/07/iraqi-shiites-hold-keyto-polls/.
- Mustapha Ajbaili, "Iraqi Shiites Fear Sunni Power in Syria," al-Arabiya, April 25, 2011, http://english.alarabiya.net/articles/2011/04/25/146715.html.

- YouTube video, 19:10, posted by "Samaha Sheikh Jalal al-Din al-Saghir," May 26, 2013, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=r3sSqyWac2w.
- 94. Sheikh Saghir's official website, "Samaha al-Sheikh al-Saghir yazur al-jarha almudaf'aiin 'an muqam al-'aqiila al-hura Zaynab 'aliha al-salaam," January 19, 2014, http://www.sh-alsagheer.com/?show=news&action=article&id=1271.
- 95. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-95.jpg.
- "Saraya Ansar al-Aqidah—Al-aalam al-harbi," Facebook post from September 2, 2014, https://www.facebook.com/alaqeda/photos/a.649597581802400.10737418 28.649560525139439/656262494469242/?type=1&theater.
- 97. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/Com bined/T-97ab.jpg.
- 98. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-98.jpg.
- Mona Alami, "Hezbollah Fighter Details Ops in Qusayr," NOW Lebanon, June 4, 2013, https://mobile.mmedia.me/lb/en/interviews/hezbollah-fighter-detailsops-in-qusayr.
- Alia Ibrahim, "Hezbollah's Mix of Prayer and Politics," *Washington Post*, April 1, 2007, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2007/03/30/ AR2007033002066.html.
- 101. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-101.jpg.
- 102. Saad Sarhan and Aaron C. Davis, "Cleric Moqtada al-Sadr Returns to Iraq after Self-Imposed Exile," *Washington Post*, January 6, 2011, http://www.washingtonpost. com/wp-dyn/content/article/2011/01/05/AR2011010500724.html.
- 103. Mushreq Abbas and Sarmad al-Taei, "Sadr Calls on Maliki to Visit Protest Sites in Anbar," Al-Monitor, January 5, 2014, http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/ politics/2014/01/muqtada-sadr-interview-iraq-syria-sectarian-conflict.html#.
- 104. Nazila Fathi, "Ex-Mentor of Rebel Iraqi Cleric Breaks from His Protégé," New York Times, September 5, 2004, http://www.nytimes.com/2004/09/05/international/ middleeast/05iran.html?_r=0.
- 105. Saad Sarhan and Aaron C. Davis, "Cleric Moqtada al-Sadr Returns to Iraq after Self-Imposed Exile," *Washington Post*, January 6, 2011, http://www.washingtonpost. com/wp-dyn/content/article/2011/01/05/AR2011010500724.html.
- 106. Tim Arango, "U.S. Antagonist in Iraq Takes a Political Gamble," New York Times, July 9, 2012, http://www.nytimes.com/2012/07/10/world/middleeast/moktada-alsadr-recast-as-political-insurgent-in-iraq.html.
- 107. Stephen Farrell, "50 Die in Fight between Shiite Groups in Karbala," New York Times, August 29, 2007, http://www.nytimes.com/2007/08/29/world/middleeast/29iraq.html.
- 108. "Asaib Ahl al-Haq (AAH) Sadrist Assassination Campaign," Institute for the Study of War, December 18, 2012, http://www.understandingwar.org/press-media/graphsandstat/asaib-ahl-al-haq-aah-sadrist-assassination-campaign.
- 109. "Samaha al-Sayyid al-Qa'id Muqtada al-Sadr yuwija ala al-sha'b w hakumat ba'd mujat al-tafijiirat al-mustamura," *Jawabna*, May 27, 2013, http://jawabna.com/ index.php/permalink/6505.html.

- 110. "Samaha al-Sayyid al-Qa'id Muqtada al-Sadr (A'zau Allah) yajiib 'ala suwal hawal Faylaq Wa'ad al-Sadiq," al-Kufa News Agency, April 24, 2012, http://www.alkufanews.com/news.php?action=view&id=6187.
- 111. Ibid.
- 112. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/Comb ined/T-112abc.jpg. Photo 1: Both of the fighters are now-slain members of the Badr Organization. Note that the fighter on the left is wearing a patch featuring a photograph of Muqtada al-Sadr. Photo 2: Ahmed Madina, a fighter who has been pictured as part of Liwa Dhualfiqar, LIH, and the RRF, is shown wearing a Sadr photo patch. Photo 3: Fighters belonging to LIH, including the group's secretary-general, pose in front of a Muqtada al-Sadr poster in Damascus.
- 113. Hamza Mustafa, "Al-Majlis Ala'la biz'ama al-Hakim w Munadhimah Badr ya'lnan infisalahuma," al-Sharq al-Awsat, March 12, 2012, http://classic.aawsat.com/details. asp?section=4&sissueno=12158&article=667664&feature=#.U_GcDrxg4Vk.
- 114. Ibid.
- 115. "Al-natiq basm Liwa Dhulfiqar al-Iraq li(Basnews): 6 fasal Iraqiyya maslaha tuqatal ala janab al-Assad," Bas News, June 2, 2014, http://basnews.com/ar/News/Details/mod/12201.
- 116. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/Comb ined/T-116ab.jpg. Photo 1: Marwan al-Asadi poses next to the leader of the RRF. Note the Lebanese Hezbollah patch. Photo 2: Asadi poses with a younger fighter while wearing RRF gear.
- 117. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/Comb ined/T-117ab.jpg. Photo 1: Ammar Ammar al-Tamimi poses with fighters from Liwa Dhulfiqar. Photo 2: Tamimi in AAH gear.
- 118. "Cleric Qasim al-Tai Prohibits Dealing with the U.S. Embassy," National Iraqi News Agency, August 23, 2011, http://www.ninanews.com/english/News_Details. asp?ar95_VQ=FHLEIJ.
- 119. Sheikh Qasim al-Tai, "Bahath fi Wilayat al-Faqih," Ya Zeinab, April 26, 2013, http://www.yazeinab.com/?act=showarticles&id=63.
- 120. "Liwa Abu al-Fadl al-Abbas...milishia Iraqia tuqatil fi Suriyya limana' suqut raya al-Mahdi," *al-Sharq*, May 4, 2013, http://www.alsharq.net.sa/2013/05/04/823828.
- 121. YouTube video, 4:07, posted by Latif Yahiya, August 21, 2013, https://www. youtube.com/watch?v=xCcEBM89EC0.
- 122. "Al-Tayyar Sadr infi 'alaqa (Jaish al-Mahdi) b(Liwa Abu al-Fadl al-Abbas)," *Face Iraq*, April 18, 2013, http://www.faceiraq.com/inews.php?id=1606705#.
- 123. "Mas'ad al-Sadr yutalb Iran b'adm al-tadakhul fi shuwum al-Iraq," *al-Mustaqbal* (Beirut), July 17, 2004, http://www.almustaqbal.com/v4/Article.aspx? Type=np&Articleid=75418.
- 124. "Ashtibakiat lilyum al-shani fi Baquba w 'abwa nasfa fi al-Mosul w qadhaf hawan dadmaqr al-tahalaf fi al-'Amara," *al-Sharq al-Awsat*, June 19, 2004, http:// classic.aawsat.com/details.asp?section=4&article=240270&issueno=9335#. VA0JUGRdU00.

- 125. "Samaha al-Sayyid yarid 'ala suwal bkhasus al-Sheikh Auws al-Khafaji," *Jawabna*, February 9, 2012, http://jawabna.com/index.php/permalink/3298.html.
- 126. "Sara' milishiat 'Iraqiyya w muslahi al-ma'rada fi Dimashq w ghawtnha," *All4Syria / Shababunity.net*, June 11, 2014, http://shababunity.net/show.php?id=1148120.
- 127. AAH's Ahlualhaq.com has numerous images combining Khamenei and Sadiq al-Sadr. Many AAH martyrdom posters also feature both clerics.
- 128. Saud al-Zahed, "Mousa al-Sadr Alive in Libyan Prison: Sources," Al-Arabiya, February 23, 2011, http://www.alarabiya.net/articles/2011/02/23/138850.html.
- 129. Tony Badran, "Moussa Sadr and the Islamic Revolution in Iran...and Lebanon," NOW Lebanon, August 9, 2010, https://now.mmedia.me/lb/en/comment aryanalysis/moussa_sadr_and_the_islamic_revolution_in_iran_and_lebanon.
- 130. "Imam Musa Sadr," Institute for the Compilation and Publication of Imam Khomeini Works, http://en.imam-khomeini.ir/en/key/Imam_Musa_Sadr. Lebanese Hezbollah also features Musa Sadr as a "Leader" on its website, http://www. moqawama.org/catessays.php?cid=243&pid=201, and the group has made music praising Sadr. See also YouTube video, 3:30, posted by Safeeralhussain, October 26, 2013, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=BQ9y1btP6m4.
- 131. Thanassis Cambanis, "Grand Ayatollah Fadlallah, Shiite Cleric, Dies at 75," New York Times, July 4, 2010, http://www.nytimes.com/2010/07/05/world/ middleeast/05fadlallah.html?_r=0; Tony Badran, "The Death of a Marja," NOW Lebanon, July 6, 2010, http://nowlebanon.com/NewsArchiveDetails. aspx?ID=183528.
- 132. Sam Dagher, "Syria's Alawite Force Turned Tide for Assad," *Wall Street Journal*, August 26, 2013, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB1000142412788732399700457 8639903412487708.
- 133. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/Comb ined/T-133ab.jpg. One example is Muhammad al-Yasiri, the first "martyr" announced for Saraya Talia al-Khurasani. He was simultaneously announced as a LAFA martyr. In photo (a), Yasiri is listed as a fighter with LAFA. In photo (b), a militant with Saraya Talia al-Khurasani is shown standing in front of Yasiri on an official Saraya Talia al-Khurasani martyrdom poster.
- Reuters, "Insight: Minority Militias Stir Fears of Sectarian War in Damascus," September 7, 2012, http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/09/07/us-syria-crisismilitias-idUSBRE88612V20120907.
- 135. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-135.jpg. This photo purportedly from late 2012 claims to show the "founders of Liwa Abu Fadl al-Abbas": Abu Shahed is at the far left, Abu Karrar is in the middle in a white turban, Karaya is third from right in the black baseball cap, Abu Hajjar is second from right, and Abu Fatima al-Musawi is at right.
- 136. "Shia Militias Push Back against ISIS," CNN, July 3, 2014, http://edition.cnn. com/TRANSCRIPTS/1407/03/nwsm.01.html. See also Suadad al-Salhy, "Iraqi Shiite Militants Fight for Syria's Assad," Reuters, October 16, 2012, http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/10/16/us-syria-crisis-iraq-militiasidUSBRE89F0PX20121016.

- Mamuri's public profile often included shots of himself wearing AAH uniforms, https://www.facebook.com/0936915036m. Many of these photographs have since been removed.
- 138. "Tarasad mulabasat miqatl al-muasasa al-muhatamal Liwa Abu Fadhl al-Abbas fi Suriya," *al-Aalem*, November 12, 2013, http://old.al-aalem.com/print :page,1,3631--.html.
- 139. Michael R. Gordon and Andrew W. Lehren, "Leaked Reports Detail Iran's Aid for Iraqi Militias," *New York Times*, October 22, 2010, http://www.nytimes. com/2010/10/23/world/middleeast/23iran.html?_r=1.
- Mark Urban, Task Force Black: The Explosive True Story of the Secret Special Forces War in Iraq (New York: St. Martin's Press, 2010), pp. 224–225.
- 141. Suadad al-Salhy, "Iraqi Shiite Militants Fight for Syria's Assad," Reuters, October 16,2012, http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/10/16/us-syria-crisis-iraq-militiasidUSBRE89F0PX20121016
- 142. Ibid.
- 143. Yasir Ghazi and Tim Arango, "Iraqi Sects Join Battle in Syria on Both Sides," New York Times, October 27, 2012, http://www.nytimes.com/2012/10/28/ world/middleeast/influx-of-iraqi-shiites-to-syria-widens-wars-scope. html?pagewanted=all.
- 144. Mike Brunker, "Richard Engel and NBC News Team Freed from Captors in Syria," NBC News, December 18, 2012, http://worldnews.nbcnews.com/_ news/2012/12/18/15985279-richard-engel-and-nbc-news-team-freed-from-captors-in-syria.
- 145. Muhammad M., an Amal Movement supporter from the Beqa Valley, interview by author, September 19, 2013.
- 146. Phillip Smyth, "Roundup of Iraqis Killed in Syria, Part 1," *Jihadology*, May 11, 2013, http://jihadology.net/2013/05/11/hizballah-cavalcade-roundup-of-iraqis-killed-in-syria-part-1/.
- 147. "Istishad ahad al-muqawamiin min Jaish al-Imam al-Mahdi fi Suriyya 'Ala yad isma b'Jaysh al-Suri al-Hurr," YouTube video, 6:31, posted by "Khalid al-Iraqi," May 16, 2014, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Jw9UkWh0HV4.
- 148. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-148.jpg.
- 149. Yasir Ghazi and Tim Arango, "Iraqi Sects Join Battle in Syria on Both Sides," *New York Times*, October 27, 2012, http://www.nytimes.com/2012/10/28/world/ middleeast/influx-of-iraqi-shiites-to-syria-widens-wars-scope.html?page wanted=all.
- Kheder Khaddour, "Securing the Syrian Regime," Sada, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, June 3, 2014, http://carnegieendowment.org/sada/2014/06/03/ securing-syrian-regime/hcg3.
- 151. Mohammed al-Qaisi, "Iran 'Directly Involved' in Recruiting Iraqis to Fight in Syria: Officials," *al-Shorfa*, April 26, 2013, http://al-shorfa.com/en_GB/articles/meii/features/2013/04/26/feature-01.
- 152. Badr Organization volunteer in Syria and Iraq-based journalist, conversations

with author and volunteer for Badr in Syria, July 3, 2014, and October 30, 2013, respectively. The conversation with the Badr volunteer occurred via Facebook.

- 153. "Shouhadaa Wanted! When Fighting Terror Produces Ever More Radicals and Sectarianism...", Shiawatch, July 24, 2014, http://www.shiawatch.com/article/599.
- 154. Reda Diyab, "Hizballah shaya al-shahid al-mujahid Husayn Ahmed Akhdar (Adam) fi Zrarieh," Yasour, August 5, 2014, http://www.yasour.org/2012/list. php?go=fullnews&newsid=47466.
- 155. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/Comb ined/T-155ab.jpg for images (a) and (b).
- 156. "Kata'ib Hizballah tazaf shahid jadiid 'ala tariiq al-difa' 'an al-'aqidah w almuqaddassat," al-Etejah TV, January 23, 2014, http://aletejahtv.org/index.php/ permalink/4599.html.
- 157. "Shahid Muhammad Baqir al-Bahadli," YouTube video, 4:11, posted by Ali Falih, April 19, 2014, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=r4U7Ow5H2Xk. See https:// www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-157.jpg for image.
- 158. Facebook page for Kishaf al-Imam al-Mahdi 'aj fi Suriyya, https://www.facebook. com/kchaf.almahdi.
- 159. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-159. jpg for image.
- 160. "Munadhimah badr tashaya'ithnan min shuhada al-dhayn al-istishada difa'an alsayyida zaynab," al-Ahwar TV, January 12, 2014, http://www.alahwartv.net/pages/ news.php?nid=20304.
- 161. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-161. jpg for image.
- See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-162. jpg for image.
- 163. Posted May 19, 2014 at http://www.yalesaratalhossein.ir/Post1663.
- 164. Ibid.
- 165. See alsaymar.org, http://www.alsaymar.org/all%20news/11052013akh1852.htm.
- 166. "Registered Volunteers Deployed to Syria (Shrine Defenders)," Dezna24, August 29, 2013, http://washin.st/15EntOG
- 167. Personal conversations with administrators on Facebook recruitment pages, September 4 and September 9, 2013.
- 168. See Facebook page for "Quwet al-Shahid Muhammad Baqir al-Sadr Badr Jana al-'Askari," https://www.facebook.com/quatalsadr/photos/a.1411540582423 263.1073741827.1411341399109848/1437353916508596/?type=1&theater and appendix 8.
- 169. Al-Ghadeer TV, April 2, 2014.
- 170. Rapid Reaction Forces "film editor," conversation with author, April 3, 2014.
- 171. This would include images on official pages, and profiles would at times claim to represent a militant in Syria or feature the logo of a Shiite militia organization fighting within Syria.

- 172. May 16, 2014 call to telephone number found on an embedded poster promoted by groups pushing Afghan Shiite involvement in the Syrian conflict.
- 173. See https://www.facebook.com/205194039680673/photos/a.205261396340604.1 073741828.205194039680673/223278724538871/?type=1&source=46&ref id=17.
- 174. "Help & FAQ: What Is deviantART and Who Founded deviantART?" http:// help.deviantart.com/116/.
- 175. Personal conversation, July 16, 2014.
- 176. Colin Freeman, "Iraq Crisis: Why Maliki's Call to Arms Will Just Fuel Sectarian fires," *Telegraph*, June 16, 2014, http://blogs.telegraph.co.uk/news/ colinfreeman/100276451/iraq-crisis-why-malikis-call-to-arms-will-just-fuelsectarian-fires/.
- 177. See Kataib Hezbollah's website, http://www.kataibhizbollah.com/ar/pages/video. php?fi=665&gfid=32, and for the video: http://www.kataibhizbollah.com/ar/ pages/video.php?fi=665&gfid=32.
- 178. One of these numbers was directly associated with Kataib Hezbollah. The other numbers were associated with PCMDSZ and the Badr Organization.
- 179. Based on author's and associates' calls to the recruitment numbers over a tenmonth period.
- 180. The lines called were marketed as venues for Afghan Shiites interested in fighting in Syria.
- 181. Personal conversation with telephone recruiter, January 9, 2014.
- 182. Ibid.
- 183. Call by author to PCMDSZ recruitment line, May 15, 2014.
- 184. "Radda al-Jaysh al-Iraqi 'ala naghula al-Jaysh al-Hurr," YouTube video, 6:20, posted by "SababAlSahaba," October 16, 2012, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=EWFTCWgOnFo.
- 185. "Malathamu al-jamajim ferqa min al-jaish al-Iraqi masdaran li r'uba Da'ish," *al-Arus al-Ahwar*, June 13, 2014, http://arusalahuar.com/archives/22660.
- 186. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/Com bined/T-186abc.jpg for images (a), (b), and (c).
- 187. See image of a LAFA militiaman holding a camouflaged Kalashnikov-type rifle at http://azelin.files.wordpress.com/2013/05/untitled45.png?w=300&ch=225. In an official propaganda music video for ISOF's Firqat al-Dhahibiyah (Gold Division), see the skull face-mask and custom camouflaged rifles: YouTube video, 5:03, posted by "Ibn al-Iraq al-Majruha," May 6, 2014, https://www.youtube.com/ watch?v=stHFXe2jrn0.
- See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-188. jpg for image.
- 189. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/Comb ined/T-189abcd.jpg for images (a), (b), (c), and (d).
- 190. Richard A. Oppel Jr., "Mistrust as Iraqi Troops Encounter New U.S. Allies,"

New York Times, July 16, 2007, http://www.nytimes.com/2007/07/16/world/middleeast/16reconcile.html?pagewanted=print.

- 191. Robert Tollast, "Maliki's Private Army," *National Interest*, December 31, 2013, http://nationalinterest.org/commentary/malikis-private-army-7915.
- 192. Mona Mahmood, Maggie O'Kane, Chavala Madlena, and Teresa Smith, "Revealed: Pentagon's Link to Iraqi Torture Centres," *Guardian*, March 6, 2013, http://www. theguardian.com/world/2013/mar/06/pentagon-iraqi-torture-centres-link.
- 193. Andrew Buncombe and Patrick Cockburn, "Iraq's Death Squads: On the Brink of Civil War," *Independent*, February 26, 2006, http://www.independent.co.uk/news/ world/middle-east/iraqs-death-squads-on-the-brink-of-civil-war-467784.html.
- 194. Anthony H. Cordesman and Adam Mausner, *Withdrawal from Iraq: Assessing the Readiness of Iraqi Security Forces* (Washington DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2009), p. 122.
- 195. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-195. jpg for image.
- 196. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/Comb ined/T-196ab.jpg for images (a) and (b).
- 197. Nicholas A. Heras, "Leadership Dispute Erupts in Syrian-Backed Militia Defending Shiite Shrine," *Militant Leadership Monitor* 4, no. 6 (Jamestown Foundation, June 2013), http://mlm.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_ news%5D=41080&tx_ttnews%5BbackPid%5D=553#.U-DkAPldWQ4.
- 198. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-198. jpg for image.
- 199. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-199. jpg for image.
- Joseph Felter and Brian Fishman, Iranian Strategy in Iraq: Politics and "Other Means," Occasional Paper Series (Combating Terrorism Center at West Point, 2008), p.7, https://www.ctc.usma.edu/v2/wp-content/uploads/2010/06/Iranian-Strategy-in-Iraq.pdf.
- 201. "Aftita' ma'arad al-shahiid Abu Maytham al-Sadiqi w mujahidi min Munadhimah Badr bifara' al-Rusafa al-ithnaniah," *Jaridah Badr*, January 12, 2012, http://www. badrpress.com/badr/feeds.php?lang=ar&page_name=politic&id=6172; and "Bayan Munadhimah Badr binumasibah al-dhikara al-hadiyah w al-thalathiin litasis Badr," *Jaridah Badr*, June 8, 2012, http://www.badrpress.com/badr/feeds.php?lang =ar&page_name=answers&id=1620.
- 202. Kataib Sayyid al-Shuhada, official website, "Shahid Ali Sami al-Zubaydi," March 16, 2014, http://saidshuhada.com/index.php/mujahed-cv/3025.html.
- See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-203. jpg for image.
- 204. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/Comb ined/T-204ab.jpg for images. Note: the patch on Zabahawi's arm is that of Badr's Quwet al-Shahid Muhammad Baqir Sadr.

- 205. Michael Knights, "The Evolution of Iran's Special Groups in Iraq," CTC Sentinel 3, no. 11/12 (November 2010), https://www.ctc.usma.edu/posts/the-evolution-ofiran%E2%80%99s-special-groups-in-iraq.
- 206. In an official statement released by Kataib Hezbollah on January 22, 2012, the group suggested Battat needed help for a mental condition. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-206.jpg for image.
- 207. Hamza Mustafa, "Wathiq al-Battat: Khamenei's Militiaman?" *al-Sharq al-Awsat*, March 2, 2013, http://www.aawsat.net/2013/03/article55294467; and Reuters, "Iraq Arrests Shiite Militia Commander," January 2, 2014, http://www.voanews.com/content/reu-iraq-arrests-shiite-militia-commander-police-source-says/1821993.html.
- 208. Hamza Mustafa, "Wathiq al-Battat: Khamenei's Militiaman?" al-Sharq al-Awsat, March 2, 2013, http://www.aawsat.net/2013/03/article55294467.
- Omar al-Jaffal, "Iraqi Shiites Join Syria War," Al-Monitor, October 29, 2013, http:// www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2013/10/iraqi-shiites-join-syrian-war.html#.
- 210. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-210. jpg for photo showing Abu Ithnan al-Budairi, an operational commander for Liwa Dhulfiqar.
- 211. Associated Press, "Dearborn Man Accused of Supporting Terrorist Group Hizballah," March 17, 2014, http://detroit.cbslocal.com/2014/03/17/dearborn-man-accused-of-supporting-hezbollah/.
- 212. Anne Barnard, "Major Hezbollah Figure, Tied to Syrian War, Is Assassinated Near Beirut," New York Times, December 4, 2013, http://www.nytimes.com/ 2013/12/05/world/middleeast/hezbollah-leader-is-assassinated-in-beirut. html?pagewanted=all.
- 213. Associated Press, "FBI: Awaiting Confirmation of Death of Hezbollah Commander Tied to Metro Detroit," June 10, 2014, http://www.mlive.com/news/detroit/index. ssf/2014/06/fbi_awaiting_confirmation_of_d.html.
- 214. Nawaf al-Qathami, "Haza hu Hizballah al-Saudi," Al-Arabiya, March 7, 2014, http://washin.st/189Bc0T.
- Arif Rafiq, "Pakistan's Resurgent Sectarian War," *Peace Brief* 180 (U.S. Institute of Peace, November 2014), http://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/PB180-Pakistan-Resurgent-Sectarian-War.pdf.
- 216. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-21 6.jpg for image. Additionally, LAFA promoted these same reported "Somali holy warriors" in a video it released. See "The Original LAFA Operating in Damascus—2013,"5:12,http://videos.videopress.com/3A6SuMrq/the-original -lafa-operating-in-damascus-e28093-fall-2013_std.mp4: in Phillip Smyth, "From Najaf to Damascus and onto Baghdad: Iraq's Liwa Abu Fadl al-Abbas," Jihadology, June 18, 2013, http://jihadology.net/2014/06/18/hizballahcavalcade-from-najaf-to-damascus-and-onto-baghdad-iraqs-liwa-abu-fadlal-abbas/. In the video, the two fighters are shown dressed in military fatigues and assembling with other Shiite militiamen.

- 217. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-217. jpg for image.
- 218. Ahmad Shuja, "Syria's Afghan Refugees Trapped in a Double Crisis," Hazara Asylum Seekers, January 29, 2013, https://hazaraasylumseekers.wordpress.com/tag/refugees-in-syria/.
- 219. Andrew Houk, "The Shia Factor for the Stabilization of Afghanistan: Iran and the Hazara," Spotlight (Stimson Center, September 27, 2010), http://www.stimson.org/spotlight/the-shia-factor-for-the-stabilization-of-afghanistan-iran-and-the-hazara/.
- 220. See http://abna.co/data.asp?lang=13&id=486691.
- 221. "Liwa Fatemiyoun Formed for the Defense of Sayyeda Zaynab (PBUH)," Shia News, December 8, 2013, http://washin.st/1BTxBAt.
- 222. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-222. jpg for image.
- 223. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/Comb ined/T-223ab.jpg for images.
- 224. See http://washin.st/1JjpRIU..
- 225. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/Comb ined/T-225abc.jpg for images.
- 226. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-226. jpg for photo.
- 227. See http://www.alarabiya.net/ar/iran/...
- 228. "Pakistani Martyred while Safeguarding Holy Shrines of Imam Naqi and Hassan Askari," Shiite News, June 28, 2014, http://www.shiitenews.com/index.php/ pakistan/10579-pakistani-martyred-while-safeguarding-holy-shrines-of-imamnaqi-and-hassan-askari.
- 229. Ishaan Tharoor, "Shiites in India Want to Join the Fight against the Islamic State in Iraq," *Washington Post*, August 6, 2014, http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/ worldviews/wp/2014/08/06/shiites-in-india-want-to-join-the-fight-against-theislamic-state-in-iraq/.
- 230. Zachary Keck, "Can India Avoid Iraq's Sectarian Conflict?" *Diplomat*, June 26, 2014, http://thediplomat.com/2014/06/can-india-avoid-iraqs-sectarian-conflict/.
- 231. "Seminar 'Wilayat-e-Faqih' Maulana Taqi Agha Speech at Masjid-e-Askariya, Kareempur," YouTube video, 14:53, posted by Mi Kazim Ali, September 8, 2013, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=h5AGFna18Qs; and "Allama Kalbe Jawad Urges to Follow Imam Khomeini for al Quds Liberation," *Shiite News*, August 2, 2013, http://www.shiitenews.com/index.php/south-asia/7542-allama-kalbejawad-urges-to-follow-imam-khomeini-for-al-quds-liberation.
- 232. Phillip Smyth, "The Lion of Damascus, and Afghans, and Africans! Oh My!: Fighters From Exotic Locales in Syria's Shia Militias," Hizballah Cavalcade, *Jihadology*, http://jihadology.net/2013/07/30/hizballah-cavalcade-the-lion-of-damas cus-and-afghans-and-africans-oh-my-fighters-from-exotic-locales-in-syriasshia-militias/.

- 233. Jacob Zenn, "The Islamic Movement and Iranian Intelligence Activities in Nigeria," *CTC Sentinel* 6, no. 10 (October 2013), https://www.ctc.usma.edu/posts/the-islamic-movement-and-iranian-intelligence-activities-in-nigeria.
- 234. Phillip Smyth, "Liwa'a 'Ammar ibn Yasir: A New Shia Militia Operating in Aleppo, Syria," Hizballah Cavalcade, *Jihadology*, http://jihadology.net/2013/07/20/ hizballah-cavalcade-liwaa-ammar-ibn-yasir-a-new-shia-militia-operating-inaleppo-syria/.
- 235. Agence France-Presse, "NGO: 'Fiercest' Fighting in Syria's Aleppo since mid-2012," April 12, 2014, http://english.alarabiya.net/en/News/middle-east/2014/04/12/ NGO-fiercest-fighting-in-Syria-s-Aleppo-since-mid-2012..html.
- 236. Many of these claims coincide with other reports stating that pro-Assad forces renewed an offensive in the area in July. See "Syrian Government Forces Launch Offensive in Key Damascus Suburb," *al-Sharq al-Awsat*, July 23, 2014, http://www. aawsat.net/2014/07/article55334601.
- 237. Mariam Karouny, "Syrian Army Takes Town near Damascus in Blow to Rebels," Reuters, August 14, 2014, http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/08/14/us-syriacrisis-town-idUSKBN0GE0QK20140814.
- 238. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-238. jpg for photo.
- 239. "Syrian Rebels Threaten to Target Shiite Villages in Aleppo," Reuters, July

 2013, http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/07/01/us-syria-crisis-idUSBRE
 95T0AN20130701.
- 240. Khalid Sindawi, "The Shiite Turn in Syria," *Current Trends in Islamic Ideology* 8 (2009), http://www.hudson.org/research/9894-the-shiite-turn-in-syria-.
- 241. "Hizballah yukhsur ras harbta fi Bosra al-Sham," Youkal, January 30, 2013, http:// youkal.net/2012-12-02-14-05-23/24-24/5846-2013-01-30-18-43-18.
- 242. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/Combined/ T-242abc.jpg for photos (a), (b), and (c). All three fighters pictured were Shiites from Busra al-Sham who were killed as part of the local militia grouping. Note of the combination of Hezbollah, Zainab, and Syria-themed imagery. See also "Bosra Team Designs" https://www.facebook.com/Bosra.designs, the main online venue for creating and posting martyrdom posters for fallen fighters from Busra al-Sham.
- 243. "Militia Jaish al-Imam al-Mahdi," September 15, 2014, http://justpaste.it/h3x2.
- 244. This Facebook page contains six photos of two Armenian militiamen in Hezbollah gear posing with Hezbollah members: https://www.facebook.com/photo.php?fbi d=381647511970162&set=a.134478793353703.26089.100003747486001&ttype =1&permPage=1. See also Alexander Trowbridge, "L.A. Gang Members in Syria: Why They Fight for Assad," CBS News, March 11, 2014, http://www.cbsnews.com/news/la-gang-members-in-syria-why-they-fight-for-assad/.
- 245. "Hezbollah Calls for Resistance against IS," Al-Monitor, August 27, 2014, http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2014/08/hezbollah-resistance-arsalcounter-islamic-state-attacks.html.
- 246. Associated Press, "Beirut Car Bomb Blasts Hezbollah Stronghold," Guardian,

July 9, 2013, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/jul/09/beirut-car-bombhezbollah-stronghold; and "Suspect in July Bir al-Abed Blast in Custody, *Daily Star*, August 17, 2013, http://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Lebanon-News/2013/Aug-17/227609-suspect-in-july-bir-al-abed-blast-in-custody.ashx#axzz3AmUIb8Wn.

- 247. Batoul Wehbe, "Sayyed Nasrallah's Speech on al-Quds Day in Video," al-Manar, http://www.almanar.com.lb/english/adetails.php?fromval=1&cid=&frid=&e id=105169.
- Associated Press, "Beirut Car Bomb Rips through Hezbollah Stronghold," August 15, 2013, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/aug/15/beirut-car-bomb-hezbol lah-stronghold.
- 249. Thomas El-Basha and Meris Lutzl, "Car Bomb Kills 21 in Beirut Southern Suburb," *Daily Star*, August 16, 2014, http://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Leb anon-News/2013/Aug-15/227505-explosion-in-southern-suburb-of-beirutwitnesses.ashx#axzz3AmUIb8Wn.
- Laila Bassam, "Car Bomb Kills 20 in Hezbollah's Beirut Stronghold," Reuters, August 15, 2013, http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/08/15/us-lebanonexplosion-idUSBRE97E0S520130815.
- 251. Nick Paton Walsh and Matt Smith, "Beirut Bombs Kill 23: Blasts Linked to Syrian Civil War," CNN, November 19, 2013, http://edition.cnn.com/2013/11/19/world/ meast/lebanon-beirut-explosion/.
- Reuters, "Lebanon Suicide Bomb Claimed by ISIL Group—Statement," June 27, 2014, http://uk.reuters.com/article/2014/06/27/uk-lebanon-security-idUKK BN0F216Y20140627.
- 253. Ibid.
- 254. "Satellite Channel Belong[ing] to Asaib alhel [*sic*] al Haq Targeted by Two Car Bomb[s]," *Shafaq News*, August 15, 2013, http://www.english.shafaaq.com/index. php/security/6951-satellite-channel-belong-to-asaib-alhel-al-haq-targeted-bytwo-car-bomb-.
- 255. Tim Arango and Duraid Adnan, "Iraqi Militants Stage Political Rally, Then Bombs Go Off," *New York Times*, April 25, 2014, http://www.nytimes. com/2014/04/26/world/middleeast/militant-rally-in-iraq-ends-in-deadlysectarian-bombing.html.
- 256. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/Comb ined/T-256ab.jpg for photos (a) and (b).
- 257. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-257. jpg for photo.
- 258. Mustafa al-Khazali, interview with Falah Sharqiya News, April 24, 2014, https:// www.facebook.com/video.php?v=724372880918863&video_source=pages_finch_ thumbnail_video.
- 259. Agence France-Presse, "Ex-Syria Fighter Running for Parliament in Iraq," *National*, April 22, 2014, http://www.thenational.ae/world/iraq/ex-syria-fighter-running-for-parliament-in-iraq.
- 260. Facebook page for "Aalam al-Haj Falah al-Khaz'ali," https://www.facebook.

com/635687826468287/photos/a.635690353134701.1073741828.635687826468 287/661187850584951/?type=1&theater.

- Maliki's "martyrdom" Facebook page, "Sheikh al-Mujahidin Abu Mujahid al-Maliki," posted August 17, 2014, http://washin.st/1DdXhoK. See also Alam al-Hajj Falah al-Khazali's biography: "Al-Sariya al-zatiya," http://www.falehalkhazali.com/?page_id=42.
- 262. Biyadh appears in this August 19, 2013, photo, wearing a white cap and flashing the V sign: Liwa Ammar ibn Yasir's Facebook page, http://washin.st/1ys7GbM.
- 263. See the bottom video at "Liwa'a 'Ammar ibn Yasir: A New Shia Militia Operating in Aleppo, Syria," Hizballah Cavalcade, *Jihadology*, http://jihadology.net/2013/07/20/ hizballah-cavalcade-liwaa-ammar-ibn-yasir-a-new-shia-militia-operating-inaleppo-syria/.
- 264. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-264. jpg for photo. On the protest, see Bassem al-Rubayi, "Iraqi Newspaper Bombed for Khamenei Portrait," *al-Akhbar*, February 15, 2014, http://english.al-akhbar. com/node/18650. Another photo of him at the rally is at http://washin. st/1DdY356.
- 265. See https://www.facebook.com/photo.php?fbid=1414840758787958&set=a.1412 347545703946.1073741828.1412341169037917&type=1&theater.
- **266.** See https://www.facebook.com/photo.php?fbid=1496040847278116&set=a.1383 140745234794.1073741827.100006166452528&type=1&theater.
- 267. See https://www.facebook.com/639514782803243/photos/pb.63951478280324 3.-2207520000.1402423742./643333782421343/?type=3&theater.Seealsohttps: //www.facebook.com/639514782803243/photos/pb.639514782803243.-2207520000.1402423742./641316935956361/?type=3&theater.
- 268. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-268. jpg for photo.
- See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-269. jpg for photo
- 270. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/Comb ined/T-270ab.jpg for photos (a) and (b). The second photograph shows a Kataib Malik al-Ashtar funeral procession for member Majid Kamal Muftin. On his martyrdom banner is the image of Iranian Supreme Leader Khamenei.
- 271. See YouTube video, 4:59, posted by king ali, August 8, 2014, https://www.youtube. com/watch?v=cc9TPbG7fns&feature=youtube; and YouTube video, 6:08, posted August 3, 2014, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=PWuuiQHzIIM.
- 272. See al-Nujaba, http://www.alnujaba.com/web/wsayashohadaa/9-mohammadjasm tama.html.
- 273. See https://www.facebook.com/permalink.php?story_fbid=590213804420141& id=541941835914005.
- 274. See https://www.facebook.com/permalink.php?story_fbid=596114690496719& id=541941835914005.

- 275. See Facebook page for "Mindhima Badr Quwet Sadr," https://www.facebook. com/453660791432730/photos/a.453664208099055.1073741827.453660791 432730/487861388012670/?type=1&theater. See https://www.washingtoninsti tute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-275.jpg for image.
- 276. Ibid.
- 277. "Statement No. 133," LAFA (official), July 14, 2014, http://kafel-zinab.do.am/.
- 278. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/Comb ined/T-278ab.jpg for screenshots.
- 279. "Shia Militias Push Back against ISIS," CNN, July 3, 2014, http://edition.cnn. com/TRANSCRIPTS/1407/03/nwsm.01.html.
- 280. Facebook page for Liwa Abu al-Fadl al-Abbas Khadam al-Sayyida Zaynab 'Alihma al-Salaam, updated August 23, 2014, https://www.facebook.com/274888 756036184/photos/a.277052869153106.1073741828.274888756036184/28240 4515284608/?type=1.
- 281. See https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Images/Books/Smyth/T-281. jpg for image.
- 282. "Qayadi fiya (w aj): Liwa Abu al-Fadl al-Abbas yatahurak nahu al-Mosul litahariirha," Khabaar.net, August 13, 2014, http://khabaar.net/index.php/perma link/27389.html.
- 283. Ibid.
- 284. Facebook page for Liwa Abu al-Fadl al-Abbas Khadam al-Sayyida Zaynab, August 23, 2014, https://www.facebook.com/274888756036184/photos/a.277052869153 106.1073741828.274888756036184/282404515284608/?type=1.
- 285. "Shia Militias Push Back against ISIS," CNN, July 3, 2014, http://edition.cnn. com/TRANSCRIPTS/1407/03/nwsm.01.html.
- 286. Ibid.
- 287. Ibid.
- 288. Ibid.
- 289. "Musalahu al-'ashar ya'laun Abu Kamil al-Lami 'ala hadud asur al-Fallujah w al-'Asa'ib tatazim al-samt," Herak, May 11, 2014, http://www.herakiq.com/3759.
- 290. For example, Abu Iraq al-Shamri, a fighter belonging to Liwa al-Imam al-Mahdi, a section of Liwa Dhulfiqar, returned to Iraq and joined QQAFA's forces. See Abu Iraq al-Shamri's Facebook page, updated April 3, 2014, https://www. facebook.com/photo.php?fbid=1489541637932176&set=pb.100006290612188.-2207520000.1409061007.&type=3&theater.
- 291. Officially, the group is known as Liwa Abu Fadl al-Abbas Suqour al-Imam al-Mahdi (Abu Fadl al-Abbas Brigade–Hawks of Imam al-Mahdi).
- 292. See the official Facebook page for Rabita Ansar al-Imam al-Mahdi, "AG," http://washin.st/1yachjV.
- 293. Rabita Ansar al-Imam al-Mahdi, "AG," Facebook post from October 7, 2014, https://www.facebook.com/725074714190415/photos/a.725527140811839.1073 741828.725074714190415/843379882359897/?type=1&theater.

- 294. "Al-Muqawama al-Islamiyya Liwa al-Hamad," Facebook, July 22, 2014, https:// www.facebook.com/photo.php?v=677209942355817&set=vb.646060472137431 &type=2&theater.
- 295. Alissa J. Rubin, "On the Road to Samarra, Glimpses of Iraq's New Fractured Reality," *New York Times*, July 9, 2014, http://www.nytimes.com/2014/07/10/world/middleeast/iraq-samarra-shiite-militias-isis.html?_r=0.
- 296. Isabel Coles, "Iranians Play Role in Breaking IS Siege of Iraqi Town," Reuters, September 1, 2014, http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/09/01/us-iraq-securitymiltias-iran-idUSKBN0GW2Y420140901.
- 297. Loveday Morris, "Appointment of Iraq's New Interior Minister Opens Door to Militia and Iranian Influence," *Washington Post*, October 18, 2014, http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/appointment-of-iraqs-new-interior-minister-opens-door-to-militia-and-iranian-influence/2014/10/18/f6f2a347-d38c-4743-902a-254a169ca274_story.html.
- 298. Tamer el-Ghobashy, "U.S.-Backed Plan for Iraqi National Guard Falters," *Wall Street Journal*, October 16, 2014, http://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-backed-plan-for-iraqi-national-guard-unraveling-1413493028.
- 299. Ibid.
- 300. Dion Nissenbaum, Benoit Faucon, and Matt Bradley, "Iran Attacked Islamic State Forces in Iraq," *Wall Street Journal*, December 3, 2014, http://www.wsj. com/articles/pentagon-officials-believe-iran-attacked-islamic-state-forces-iniraq-1417623790.
- 301. Phillip Smyth, "Hizballah al-Abrar: The Latest Hizballah Franchise in Iraq," *Jihadology*, November 4, 2014, http://jihadology.net/2014/11/04/hizballahcavalcade-hizballah-al-abrar-the-latest-hizballah-franchise-in-iraq/. Hezbollah al-Abrar serves as one example of the many popular-committee-style organizations developed along the lines of Lebanese Hezbollah, maintaining close links to AAH and even using Hezbollah's imagery and symbols.
- 302. United Press International, "Iraq: Execution-Style Killings Signal Return of Shiite Death Squads," February 12, 2014, http://www.upi.com/Top_News/ Special/2014/02/12/Iraq-Execution-style-killings-signal-return-of-Shiite-deathsquads/44901392242380/.
- 303. Ned Parker and Ahmed Rasheed, "Special Report: Inside Iraq's 'Killing Zones," Reuters, December 17, 2014, http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/12/17/usmideast-crisis-baghdad-specialreport-idUSKBN0JV10J20141217; Human Rights Watch, "Iraq: Pro-Government Militias' Trail of Death," July 31, 2014, http:// www.hrw.org/news/2014/07/31/iraq-pro-government-militias-trail-death.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

PHILLIP SMYTH, a researcher at the University of Maryland, publishes the blog *Hizballah Cavalcade*, which focuses on Shiite Islamist militarism in the Middle East. Other recent publications include the following:

- "Kataib al-Imam Ali: Portrait of an Iraqi Shiite Militant Group Fighting ISIS," *PolicyWatch* 2352, Washington Institute, January 5, 2015.
- "Iranian Proxies Step Up Their Role in Iraq," *PolicyWatch* 2268, Washington Institute, June 13, 2014.
- "Iran's Afghan Shiite Fighters in Syria," *PolicyWatch* 2262, Washington Institute, June 3, 2014.
- "The Vocabulary of Sectarianism," Foreign Policy, January 29, 2014.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

President Richard S. Abramson

Chairman Martin J. Gross Chairman Emeritus

Howard P. Berkowitz

Founding President, Chairman Emerita Barbi Weinberg

Senior Vice Presidents Bernard Leventhal Peter Lowy James Schreiber

Vice Presidents

Benjamin Breslauer Shelly Kassen Walter P. Stern

Vice President Emeritus Charles Adler

Secretary Richard Borow

Treasurer Susan Wagner

Board Members

Jay Bernstein Anthony Beyer Robert Fromer Michael Gelman Roger Hertog, emeritus Barbara Kay Bruce Lane Moses Libitzky Daniel Mintz Lief Rosenblatt Zachary Schreiber Fred Schwartz John Shapiro Merryl Tisch Diane Troderman Gary Wexler

In Memoriam Jack Kay Fred S. Lafer, chairman emeritus Michael Stein, chairman emeritus

Ideas. Action. Impact

Years st

BOARD OF ADVISORS

John R. Allen Birch Evans Bavh III Howard L. Berman Eliot Cohen Henry A. Kissinger Joseph Lieberman Edward Luttwak Michael Mandelbaum Robert C. McFarlane Martin Peretz **Richard Perle** Condoleezza Rice James G. Roche George P. Shultz R. James Woolsey Mortimer Zuckerman

In Memoriam

Max M. Kampelman Samuel W. Lewis Indeed, in a wider political sense, the real victor of the Syrian war and in Iraq has been Iran, a triumph for which the Islamic Republic has its militia forces to thank.



THE WASHINGTON INSTITUTE FOR NEAR EAST POLICY www.washingtoninstitute.org